

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page(s)
Article I – General	1
Article II – Recognition	1-2
Article III – Grievance Procedure	2-5
Article IV – Salaries	5-6
Article V – Fringe Benefits	6-9
Article VI – Deductions	9
Article VII – Protection	10
Article VIII – Personal Injury Benefits	10
Article IX – Sick Leave	10-13
Article X – Personal, Bereavement, Renewal Leave	13-15
Article XI – Sabbatical Leave, Teacher Exchange Program	15-17
Article XII – Other Leave	17-19
Article XIII – Working Conditions	20-27
Article XIV – Teacher Assignments, Transfers & Promotions	27-29
Article XV – Reduction in Force	29-31
Article XVI – General Working Conditions	31-35
Article XVII – Degree Definitions	36-37
Article XVIII – Summer School Program	38
Article XIX – General Provisions	38-39
Article XX – Stipends for Extra-Curricular Activities	40
Article XXI – Duration	41
Appendix A – Leave of Absence with Pay (Sabbatical Leave)	42
Appendix B – Teacher's Initial Contract	43
Appendix C – Teacher's Annual Salary Statement	44
Appendix D – Dues Authorization Form	45
Appendix E – Coaching Salaries	47
Appendix F – Differentials and Extra Duty	48
Appendix G – Formal Grievance Presentation	49
Appendix H – 2016-2017 Salary Schedule	50
Appendix I – 2017-2018 Salary Schedule	51
Appendix J – 2018-2019 Salary Schedule	52
Appendix K – Annuity/Mutual Fund List	53
Appendix L – Health Insurance	54

THIS AGREEMENT IS MADE AND ENTERED INTO by and between the Derby Board of Education (hereinafter called the "Board") and the Derby Education Association affiliated with the Connecticut Education Association (hereinafter called the "Association").

ARTICLE I GENERAL

- A. Subject to the provisions of this Agreement, the Board and the Superintendent of Schools reserve and retain full rights, authority and discretion, in the proper discharge of their duties and responsibilities, to control, supervise and manage the Derby Public Schools and its professional staff under governing law, ordinances, rules and regulations, municipal, state and federal. In all matters under this Agreement calling for the exercise of judgment or discretion on the part of the Board (as for example only, the assignment, transfer or promotion of teachers, the summer programs, or the numbers, categories or priorities of the specialists to be employed) the decision of the Board shall be final and binding if made in good faith, i.e., not arbitrarily, capriciously or without rational basis in fact, except where some other standard of grievability or arbitrability is set forth in this Agreement.
- B. Nothing in this Agreement shall in any way limit or contravene the authority of the Derby Board of Apportionment and Taxation or any other municipal, state or federal board, commission, agency or other governmental body.
- C. This Agreement shall not be altered, amended or changed except in writing, signed by both the Board and the Association, which amendment shall be appended hereto and become a part hereof.
- D. The term "Board of Education" or "Board," as used in this Agreement, shall mean the Board or its designee. The term "Superintendent of Schools" or "Superintendent," as used herein, shall mean the Superintendent or his/her designee.

ARTICLE II RECOGNITION

A. The Board recognizes the Association for the purpose of professional negotiation, as the exclusive representative of the entire unit consisting of all positions requiring a teaching or other certificate, excluding positions requiring administrative or intermediate administrative certificate and temporary substitutes and all other positions not included under the Teacher Negotiation Act, §§10-153b et seq., of the General Statutes; (hereinafter referred to as "teachers") pursuant to and with all rights and privileges of collective bargaining as defined by §10-153a-j of the Connecticut General Statutes, the Association having been certified as the exclusive representative pursuant to a designation agreement signed by the Board on April 12, 1982.

- B. As stipulated above, the Board of Education in so recognizing the Association will endeavor at all times to cooperate with the Association in providing the best possible education for the students of Derby; and the teachers, in turn, will give their professional service to the schools. Nothing in this Agreement shall in any way limit or contravene the authority of the Board of Education to maintain good public elementary and secondary schools as mandated by the Statutes of Connecticut or the authority of the State of Connecticut as it may pertain to education.
- C. Provisions of the collective bargaining agreement apply to holders of Durational Area Shortage Permits except the following:
 - 1. Article VII, Section D (Just Cause)
 - 2. Article IX, Sections B and C
 - 3. Article X, Section F (Renewal Leave)
 - 4. Article XI (Sabbatical)
 - 5. Article XII (Other Leave)
 - 6. Article XIV (Assignments and Transfers, Sections B to I)
 - 7. Article XV (RIF)
 - 8. Article XVIII (Summer School)
 - 9. Appendix B (Teacher Contract)

Professional Negotiation

- A. The Board agrees to negotiate with the Association over a successor agreement in accordance with the procedure set forth in C.G.S. §10-153d in a good faith effort to reach agreement concerning teachers' salaries and all other mandatory conditions of their employment. Matters and procedures for negotiations shall be as stipulated in the General Statutes of the State of Connecticut.
- B. If negotiation meetings between the Board and the Association are scheduled during normal working hours of a school day, not more than four (4) representatives of the Association shall be relieved from all regular duties without loss of pay, as necessary, in order to permit their attendance at such meetings.

ARTICLE III GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- A. <u>Informal Disposition of Problems</u>. The parties recognize that the informal disposition of problems is often preferable to formalized proceedings. Therefore, members of the staff are encouraged to seek the assistance of the Association in order to achieve informal disposition of problems.
- B. <u>Definitions</u>. A grievance shall mean a complaint by an employee that:
 - 1. He/she has been treated unfairly or inequitably.

2. There has been an alleged violation, misinterpretation, misapplication or infringement upon the provisions of this Agreement.

As used in this Article, the term "employee" shall mean an individual employee, a group of employees having the same grievance, or the Association; provided, however, for a teacher to be covered by a grievance filed by a group of teachers, or by the Association, the grievance must be filed in a timely manner as specified below with respect to such teacher.

- C. <u>Procedure.</u> Any employee who decides either alone or after seeking assistance, that he/she has a grievance shall discuss it with his/her immediate, non-bargaining-unit superior in an attempt to resolve the matter informally at that level.
- D. If, as a result of the discussion, the matter is not resolved to the satisfaction of the employee within five (5) school days of such discussion, he/she shall set forth his/her formal grievance in writing to the principal; or if the grievance results from an action of a school official higher than the rank of the principal, the grievant may set forth his/her grievance in writing to that official on the form set out in Appendix G.
- E. A formal grievance shall be presented to the school official most immediately involved with the grievance by the grievant and the DEA Grievance Committee. The school official shall meet with the DEA Grievance Committee and the grievant within five (5) school days to once again attempt a formal resolution and disposition of the complaint. If the school official fails to meet within such five (5) school day period, the grievant and the DEA Grievance Committee may move the complaint directly to the next level, and may request a written decision from the administrator. Nothing in this Article shall prevent a teacher from redressing a grievance informally with his/her immediate non-bargaining unit supervisor.
- F. The principal or such other designated official shall give the decision to the employee in writing within five (5) school days of his/her meeting with the grievant.
- G. The employee may, within five (5) school days of receipt of the decision of the principal or other official, appeal the decision to the Superintendent of Schools. The appeal to the Superintendent must be in writing and shall be in the form set out in Appendix G. The Superintendent shall give his/her decision in writing to the employee and the principal within ten (10) school days of receipt of the written grievance.
- H. If the grievance is not resolve to the employee's satisfaction, he/she may appeal within ten (10) school days of receipt of the Superintendent's decision to the Board of Education. The request shall be submitted in writing through the Superintendent of Schools, who shall forward the request to the Board. The Board, or a committee thereof, shall hold a hearing with the employee within twenty (20) school days of receipt of the

written grievance and render a decision in writing within ten (10) school days of the hearing.

- I. In the event a grievance shall not have been settled under the procedure above, and if such grievance involves a claim of alleged violation, misinterpretation, misapplication or infringement upon the provisions of this Agreement as described in subsection B(2), above, the grievant, with the approval of the Association, may proceed directly to arbitration, which shall be binding subject to the limitations of statute.
- J. Arbitration shall be initiated by the Association by submitting a demand for arbitration on behalf of the grievant addressed to the American Arbitration Association or to a mutually selected arbitrator, with a certified copy to the Superintendent of Schools. Such demand shall be mailed within 20 school days of receipt of the written decision of the Board. It is recognized that the processing of a grievance may have the legal effect of waiving the grievant's right to proceed in court or before an administrative tribunal.
- K. The arbitration shall be conducted under the rules of American Arbitration Association.
- L. The arbitrator shall hear and decide only one grievance in each case. He/she shall be bound by and must comply with all the terms of this Agreement. He/she shall have no power to add to, delete from, or modify in any way any of the provisions of this Agreement. The decision of the arbitrator including compensatory awards shall be binding upon both parties and all employees during the life of this Agreement, except that such shall not usurp the functions or powers of the Board of Education as provided by statute.
- M. <u>General Provisions</u>. Any grievance not processed in accordance within the time limits specified herein shall be deemed relinquished by the grievant. All formal grievances must be filed in writing within thirty (30) calendar days from the time when the grievant knew, or should have known, of the acts or omissions complained of.
- N. Failure by the administration or Board at any step of this procedure to communicate a decision within the specified time limits shall permit the grievant to proceed promptly to the next step. The time limits specified at any step may be extended in any particular instance by written agreement between the Superintendent or his/her designee, the chairman of the DEA Grievance Committee and the grievant.
- O. Copies of all written grievances, responses and notices shall be delivered to the Association. Meetings held under this procedure shall be conducted at a place which will afford a fair and reasonable opportunity for all proper persons to be present. Such persons are defined as the grievant, the appropriate Association and Board representatives and witnesses. The Association shall have the right to appeal in its own behalf from the disposition of a grievance of any employee or group of employees at any step of this procedure. When it is necessary for a school representative, member of the grievance committee or other representative designated by the Association to investigate a

grievance or attend a grievance meeting or hearing during a school day, he/she shall, upon notice to and approved by his/her Supervisor and/or Principal and the Superintendent, which approval shall not be unreasonably denied, by the President of the Association, be released without loss of pay, as necessary, in order to permit participation in the foregoing activities. This privilege shall be limited to one Association representative per grievance per day. Any teacher whose appearance in such investigations, meetings or hearings as a witness is necessary shall be accorded the same right. Association and Board counsel shall be permitted at all levels of the procedure beyond the Principal.

- P. Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to compel the Association to submit a grievance to arbitration.
- Q. No reprisals of any kind shall be taken by either party or by any member of the administration against any participants in the grievance procedure by reason of such participation.
- R. During the summer months, from the last day of school in June to the beginning of the new school terms, all time limits specified in this grievance procedure shall include Monday through Friday exclusive of holidays and weekends (Saturdays and Sundays).

ARTICLE IV SALARIES

- A. The salaries of all persons covered by this Agreement are set forth in the Salary Schedules which are attached hereto and made a part of this Agreement.
- B. Coaching Salaries are set forth in Appendix E hereof. All positions listed shall be subject to annual appointment. Termination within the one-year appointment shall be only for just cause; provided nothing shall prevent the Board from eliminating a position.
- C. Differentials and Extra Duty stipends are set forth in Appendix F hereof. All positions listed shall be subject to annual appointment. Termination within the one-year appointment shall be only for just cause; provided nothing shall prevent the Board from eliminating a position.
- D. The Board shall prepare a teachers' initial contract, an annual salary statement and a separate contract for extra-duty positions in accordance with law as set forth in Appendices B and C.
- E. Each teacher who has completed twenty (20) years of service in the Derby Public Schools shall receive a service increment of Three Hundred Dollars (\$300) as part of his/her regular salary. Each teacher who has completed twenty-five (25) years of service in the Derby Public Schools shall receive a service increment of Five Hundred Dollars (\$500) as part of his/her regular salary. Part time service shall result in a pro rata

reduction of the service increment. Any part time teacher who was eligible for the Three Hundred Dollar (\$300) service increment during the 1991-92 school year shall suffer no pro-rata reduction of the service increment.

- F. Teachers shall be paid every other Friday on a 10 or 12 month basis as determined by the teacher, with the following choices:
 - 1. 22 equal payments; or
 - 2. 26 equal payments.

In the event that the Board is not informed by July 1st of each contract year of the teacher's choice (1 or 2), then option 2 shall be utilized.

Notwithstanding the July 1st deadline, newly hired teachers shall be offered an opportunity to designate a payment option at the time of hire. If no designation is provided at such time, option 2 shall be utilized.

In the event a pay day shall fall on a school holiday, teachers shall be paid on the last business day prior to the holiday.

- G. Teacher retirement shall be deducted twice each month from all teacher paychecks issued between September and June, providing such procedure does not violate any regulations of the Connecticut State Retirement Board or cause any penalties to be levied by the Teachers' Retirement Board against the City of Derby.
- H. Teachers shall receive their remuneration by direct deposit.

ARTICLE V FRINGE BENEFITS

A. Effective July 1, 2016, eligible bargaining unit employees may select from either of the following programs for health insurance benefits:

Option A:

PPO Plan:

Office Visit	\$30
Specialist Office Visit	\$35
Hospital	\$500
ER	\$200
Outpatient Surgery	\$250
Urgent Care	\$75

Prescriptions (Public Sector Option 2) \$5/\$30/\$40 (\$2,000 annual maximum)

Out of Network Deductible
Out of Network Coinsurance

\$2,500/\$5,000/\$7,500 70%/30%

OR

Option B:

HDHP: The High Deductible Health Plan (HDHP) shall have a \$2,000 single and \$4,000 two-person/family deductible for in network services. Prescription drugs are covered as part of the program and are subject to the deductible. Once the deductible is met there shall be no coinsurance in network for covered services, except for prescriptions. Upon satisfaction of the HDHP deductible, prescriptions subject to a managed three tier drug rider with co-pays of \$10 Generic/ \$25 Brand Name/ \$40 Non Formulary Brand Name co-pay (unlimited maximum) (2x retail co-payment for 90-day supply)

Out of network services will be subject to a 80% plan/20% member coinsurance to a combined in-and-out-of-network coinsurance maximum of \$2,000 for the individual and \$4,000 for the family, for a combined in-and-out-of-network out-of-pocket maximum of \$4,000 for the individual and \$8,000 for the family.

Enrollees in the HDHP shall have a Health Savings Account (HSA) to defray deductible expenses. The Board agrees to contribute fifty percent (50%) of the deductible in each year of the contract. The Board's contribution toward the deductible shall be deposited in the HSA bank account of the employee with the employee's first paycheck in a contract year in each contract year. The employee's contribution toward the deductible shall either be, at the employee's option, via payroll deduction or contributed directly by the employee in his/her Health Savings Account (HSA) bank account.

A HSA is not health insurance, it is a bank account. The parties acknowledge that the Board's contribution toward funding the deductible is not an element of the underlying plan, but rather relates to the manner in which the deductible shall be funded for active employees.

Prior to July 1, 2011, the Board shall establish a Flexible Spending Account for eligible employees, with a maximum employee contribution of \$2,500 per year.

B. Depending on the option selected by the eligible bargaining unit employee, the Board will contribute its share of health insurance premium or allocation costs as applicable. Teachers shall be responsible for payment of that portion of their health, vision, and dental insurance premiums attributable to individual, spouse and dependent coverage as follows:

Option A:

```
Effective July 1, 2016 – June 30, 2017: 20%
Effective July 1, 2017 – June 30, 2018: 21%
Effective July 1, 2018 – June 30, 2019: 22%
```

Option B:

```
Effective July 1, 2016 – June 30, 2017: 18%
Effective July 1, 2017 – June 30, 2018: 18%
Effective July 1, 2018 – June 30, 2019: 19%
```

- C. Eligible bargaining unit employees shall receive term life insurance in the amount of \$50,000.
- D. Eligible bargaining unit employees shall receive dental insurance (family) (current plan) with Riders A (current with \$1,500 maximum), B (50%, no maximum), and C (50%, \$500 maximum).
- E. All employees who are required to contribute a portion of their insurance premiums shall, as a condition of enrollment in the foregoing program of insurance, sign and deliver appropriate payroll withholding authorization forms to the Board, authorizing the withholding of the employee's share of insurance premiums from wages, salary and/or stipends. Failure to deliver timely withholding authorization forms shall result in exclusion from the insurance program. Upon receipt of a properly executed payroll withholding authorization form, the Board shall request reinstatement of insurance as soon as practicable, subject to any re-enrollment requirements of the insurance carrier.
- F. The Board shall implement and maintain a "Section 125" Salary Reduction Agreement which shall be designed to permit exclusion from taxable income of the employees' share of health and life insurance premiums. The Board makes no representations or guarantees as to the initial or continued viability of such a Salary Reduction Agreement, and shall incur no obligation to engage in any form of impact bargaining in the event that a change in law reduces or eliminates the tax exempt status of employee insurance premium contributions. So long as the Board makes a good faith effort to comply with this paragraph, neither the Association nor any teacher covered by this Agreement shall make any claim or demand, nor maintain any action against the Board or any of its members or agents for taxes, penalties, interest or other cost or loss arising from a flaw or defect in the Salary Reduction Agreement, or from a change in law which may reduce or eliminate the employee tax benefits to be derived therefrom.
- G. Those teachers who are first employed on a part-time basis on or after July 1, 1992 shall receive prorated health and life insurance benefits commensurate with their percentage of employment, subject to the above premium sharing arrangement. Teachers hired to

commence work on or after July 1, 2001, who are assigned to a part time position at any time shall receive prorated benefits, subject to the above premium share arrangement.

- H. The Board shall have the right to change current carriers only if service, administration and benefits remain equal or are better. Prior to any changes in carriers, the Board shall consult with the Association. If the Association agrees that the change will provide substantially equivalent or better service, administration and benefits, such change will be implemented. If there is no agreement, either party may submit the dispute(s) to Expedited Binding Arbitration according to the rules of the American Arbitration Association.
- I. Teachers with at least fifteen (15) years of service to the Derby Schools may purchase, at the teacher's expense, individual health insurance at the district's cost for a period not to exceed three years upon termination of employment with the Derby Schools. Such individual health insurance (not family coverage) shall be equal to up to 102% of the benefit cost or allocation rates for active employees, further, the maximum of three years applies only if the individual does not have health insurance from another source paid either by another employer or the individual.

ARTICLE VI DEDUCTIONS

The Board agrees to make deductions, using a computerized payroll system, from salaries of persons in the bargaining unit for:

- 1. Teachers Retirement Fund deductions.
- 2. Federal and State tax deductions.
- 3. Deductions required by order of court.
- 4. Payroll savings deduction to one institution to be chosen by the Association and the Board.
- 5. <u>Dues Deductions</u>. The Board shall deduct from the salaries of its employees dues for the Association, the Connecticut Education Association and the National Education Association, or any one of any combination of said Associations as said teachers individually and voluntarily authorize and shall transmit such funds promptly to the Association. Teacher authorizations shall be in writing in the form set forth in Appendix D.
- 6. Mutual Funds and tax-sheltered annuities limited to a maximum of six (6) funds (the list of available funds is attached hereto as Appendix K). Mutual funds/annuities that have enrolled bargaining unit members who availed themselves of the Early Retirement Incentive Plan of 2006 shall remain open only to such early retirement declared individuals.

ARTICLE VII PROTECTION

- A. Teachers shall report in writing immediately, to their Principals, all cases of assault or battery or other criminal acts suffered by them in connection with their employment.
- B. Such report shall be forwarded to the Superintendent and then to the Board, which shall comply with a request from the teacher for information in its possession not privileged under law.
- C. If criminal proceedings are brought against a teacher alleging the commission of an assault or battery in connection with his/her employment, the teacher shall immediately notify his/her Principal in writing. If the teacher decides to contest the charges and provides his/her own counsel and said proceedings are terminated with said teacher being found not guilty, the Board shall reimburse the teacher the charges for his/her counsel, according to the schedule of minimum fees then in effect among the members of the New Haven County Bar Association. A teacher shall not be eligible for reimbursement of legal expenses should he/she be admitted to a program of accelerated rehabilitation.
- D. No employee shall receive a written reprimand or be suspended without pay except for just cause. Evaluations shall not be deemed to be a written reprimand.

ARTICLE VIII PERSONAL INJURY BENEFITS

Pursuant to Connecticut General Statutes Section 10-236a, whenever a teacher is absent from school as a result of a physical injury arising from an assault or battery suffered in the course of his/her employment, he/she shall be paid his/her full salary (less the amount of any Workers' Compensation payments made for such injury) for the period of such absence. Such period of remuneration shall continue until the teacher is either able to return to work in a light duty capacity or regular duty, whichever is sooner. The time said teacher is so absent from school shall not be charged against the teacher's sick leave.

ARTICLE IX SICK LEAVE

A. Each teacher shall be entitled to a minimum sick leave with full pay of fifteen (15) school days in each school year. Unused sick leave shall be accumulated from year to year so long as the employee remains continuously in the service of the Derby Board of Education to a maximum of one hundred eighty-five (185) school days at the start of each school year. Upon the accumulation of 185 days of sick leave, sick leave during that school year shall be deducted from the 185 day total. Teachers who use no sick days during a regular school year will be allowed to accrue five (5) additional sick days per school year until they accrue a total of two hundred five (205) days.

B. Upon retirement or death, but not resignation, eligible teachers hired prior to January 1, 2007 shall be paid for accumulated sick days as follows:

Teachers shall be paid at the rate of 1/186 times annual salary, up to a maximum of \$425.00 per day for all accumulated unused sick days up to a maximum of seventy (70) days;

For purposes of this contract, the term "Retirement" shall mean voluntary termination of employment at a time when the teacher is eligible for current benefits from the Connecticut Teacher Retirement System. Such payment shall be made in the 2nd week of July after the teacher's actual date of retirement and may, at the teachers' option, be paid directly to the teacher or deposited into either a 403B Plan or a 457 Plan.

- C. Upon the death of a teacher, the benefits payable in Paragraph B shall be made to the teacher's estate, in accordance with the provisions of Article IX, Section B.
- D. Those teachers who are first employed on a part time basis on or after July 1, 1992 shall be entitled to prorated current and accumulated sick leave benefits commensurate with their percentage of employment.
- E. For any absence of four (4) or more consecutive work days, the Superintendent may require the employee to provide the Superintendent with a note from the physician treating the employee for such illness addressing the need for the sick leave. Failure to provide such a note may be the basis for discipline.

With respect to any employee granted a paid or unpaid long-term leave of absence for medical reasons (four (4) or more consecutive work days), the Superintendent may periodically require such employee to provide a statement from his/her treating physician indicating the nature of the employee's injury or illness, the anticipated duration of the leave, and the fitness of the employee to return to work. Failure to provide such a note may be the basis for discipline.

The Superintendent may also require such employee to undergo an examination by a Board-appointed physician at Board expense.

Additionally, a pattern of absenteeism or abuse of sick leave may be the basis for discipline.

- F. Any teacher with at least five (5) years of service with the Board as a teacher shall be eligible to donate up to five (5) days of his/her individual sick leave days to any other teacher with at least two (2) years of service with the Board as a teacher as follows:
 - 1. "Individual sick leave days" shall mean unused sick leave days which the teacher has been allocated for the current school year and unused sick leave days which the teacher has accumulated during prior years.

- 2. An eligible teacher's donation of his/her individual sick leave days shall be voluntary. Individual sick leave days donated by an eligible teacher shall be deducted from the donating teacher's individual sick leave days and may not be reclaimed. Such donated days shall first be deducted from any remaining unused sick leave days which the teacher has been allocated for the current school year, and then from any unused sick leave days which the teacher has accumulated during prior years. An eligible teacher shall only be permitted to donate his/her individual sick leave days once per year, up to five (5) days.
- 3. An eligible teacher may receive and use donated sick leave days as follows:
 - a. Such teacher must exhaust his/her own individual sick leave days prior to receiving donated sick leave days.
 - b. Such teacher may only receive donated sick leave days if such teacher has a personal medical catastrophic illness or injury.
 - c. Such teacher must be absent due to his/her personal medical catastrophic illness or injury for sixty (60) consecutive days and demonstrate the need for additional leave in order to be eligible to receive donated sick leave days. The Superintendent, in his/her discretion, may permit exceptions to this limitation under special circumstances.
 - d. Such teacher must apply to the Superintendent to receive donated sick leave days at least ten (10) school days prior to the need to use such sick leave days. Such teacher applying to receive donated sick leave days must provide timely and competent medical certification of his/her catastrophic medical illness or injury to the Superintendent, either from such teacher's own treating physician or from a physician named by the Superintendent. The Superintendent shall determine whether the certified illness or injury qualifies the teacher to receive donated sick leave days and shall be entitled to request additional medical information when making a decision on eligibility for use of such days. Decisions of the Superintendent shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.
- 4. The maximum number of donated sick leave days any eligible teacher may receive per occurrence shall be thirty (30) days. The maximum number of donated sick leave days any eligible teacher may receive per year shall be thirty (30) days. The maximum number of donated sick leave days any teacher may receive while employed by the Board as a teacher shall be ninety (90) days, cumulative
- 5. Unused donated sick leave days shall not carry over from one school year to the next and may not be reclaimed by the donating teacher.

- 6. An eligible teacher using donated sick leave days shall be responsible for any and all tax consequences that result from the acceptance of the donated sick leave days.
- 7. An eligible teacher using donated sick leave days shall not be entitled to any other paid leave, remuneration from disability payments, workers' compensation, and/or other such benefits while receiving donated sick leave days.
- 8. The Association agrees to indemnify and save the Board and the Administration harmless from any and all claims or litigation arising from the establishment and administration of the sick leave donation provisions set forth herein. All costs incurred as a result of litigation shall be paid by the Association.

ARTICLE X PERSONAL, BEREAVEMENT, RENEWAL LEAVE

A. Five (5) days per year may be used for the reasons set forth in subsection B below or other good reasons approved by the Superintendent or his/her designee. Two (2) additional personal days will be credited to the teacher if he/she does not use any personal days during the preceding contract year.

In lieu of one (1) of the two (2) credited personal days, a teacher who did not use any personal days the preceding contract year may elect to receive payment for one (1) day at the current substitute teacher rate, to be paid with the first paycheck of the following school year.

Application, in writing, for leave shall be made to the Superintendent or his/her designee at least forty-eight (48) hours before taking such leave (except in emergency situations). It is, however, preferred that teachers notify the Superintendent or his/her designee seventy-two (72) hours in advance of the leave day(s). The teacher shall be informed, in writing, of the acceptance or denial of the request no later than the end of the school day immediately preceding the requested personal day. If a response is not given, the personal day will be deemed to have been approved.

Two (2) of the five (5) days may be taken with no reason by notifying the Superintendent at least forty-eight (48) hours in advance.

Personal days without reason may not be used on the first and last days of the school year, before or after holidays, or to extend weekends and/or school recesses or during the last two (2) weeks of the school year. However, the Superintendent, in his/her discretion, may grant a personal day without reason on a Monday or Friday.

B. Approved Personal Leave

- 1. Religious days
- 2. Illness or injury to a member of the immediate family*
- 3. Attendance at court

- 4. Death of a member of the immediate family*
- 5. Other unavoidable absence at the discretion of the Superintendent according to Section 13 of Administrative Regulations 4/155 B.S.A.
- 6. Attendance at commencement ceremony
- 7. Marriage
- 8. Birth of a child by wife, daughter, daughter-in-law or granddaughter*
- Funeral*
- 10. Attendance at a school-related activity of his/her child or grandchild not to exceed one (1) day per school year.
- * Forty-eight (48) hour notice shall not be required for use of this leave; the teacher shall provide advance notice as soon as reasonably possible.
- C. Five (5) days of bereavement leave with pay shall be granted to teachers for each occurrence of a death in the immediate family. For purposes of this subsection, immediate family shall be defined as the teacher's spouse, child, stepchild, parent, mother-in-law, father-in-law, brother, sister, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, grandparent or grandchild. Such leave time shall include the memorial service and/or funeral. If additional time is needed beyond five (5) days for a single occurrence, the teacher may take the time without pay or have it charged to his/her personal leave time.

Notwithstanding the above, the teacher must return to work no later than the commencement of the third (3rd) day after the day the funeral or memorial service occurs. The parties understand and agree that the teacher's leave shall not exceed the five (5) day bereavement leave period noted above, unless the teacher receives written authorization from the Superintendent that he/she may exceed this period.

- D. Those teachers who are first employed on a part time basis on or after July 1, 1992 shall be entitled to prorated personal and bereavement leave commensurate with their percentage of employment.
- E. Any deductions made against teachers' salaries shall be at the rate of 1/186 times annual salary.
- F. Teacher renewal leave is defined as an approved leave of absence without pay and granted by the Board of Education for a period of one school year, under the following conditions:
 - 1. All teacher renewal leave applications must be filed prior to June 1.
 - 2. Applications for teacher renewal leave will be evaluated on an individual basis.
 - 3. Approval will be contingent upon the Board's opinion that the individual's request for teacher renewal leave is in the best interest of the Derby Public Schools.

- 4. Upon approval, the Board of Education shall pay the cost of the teacher's individual medical benefits during the period of the teacher renewal leave, subject to the premium sharing requirements of Article V.
- 5. Teachers on an approved leave shall not accrue seniority for the period of the approved leave.
- 6. Upon expiration of the approved period of leave, a returning teacher shall be guaranteed a teaching position with the Derby Public Schools subject to the RIF provision of this Agreement.

ARTICLE XI SABBATICAL LEAVE, TEACHER EXCHANGE PROGRAMS

The Board may grant sabbatical leave for teachers upon the recommendation of a joint committee of three (3) Association members and three (3) Board of Education members for approved scholarship programs contributing to Derby Public Schools, whether or not carried on in an academic institution, subject to the following conditions:

- 1. No more than one teacher shall be absent on sabbatical leave at one time.
- 2. Requests for sabbatical leave for a school year must be submitted to the Superintendent in written form by December 31 of the current school year, but this deadline may be waived by the Superintendent if the time of awarding fellowship grants or scholarships makes such a deadline unreasonable.
- 3. The applicant must include a statement in writing specifying the purpose of the leave, an outline of the proposed program, and sufficient information to establish the value of the leave to the applicant and to the school system.
- 4. Preference will be given to applicants on the basis of benefit to the school system.
- 5. Educational travel or living abroad must have a direct connection to the teacher's current or proposed field of work.
- 6. The teacher shall have completed at least seven (7) full school years of service in Derby schools prior to the commencement of the sabbatical leave.
- 7. Teachers on sabbatical leave will be paid 80% of their annual salary rate, providing that such pay, when added to any program grant, salary, scholarship or fellowship shall not exceed the teacher's full annual salary rate.

8. <u>Conditions</u>:

- a. Sabbatical leaves will be granted for not less than one semester (three months) nor more than one calendar year.
- b. Teachers who are granted sabbatical leaves must agree not to accept gainful employment while on leave, except when approved by the Superintendent of Schools.
- c. Each teacher, while on sabbatical leave, shall be considered in regular full time attendance in the position from which the leave was taken for the purpose of determining the teacher's length of service and the right to receive increments.
- d. Teachers who are granted a sabbatical leave are required at the conclusion of the leave to return to teaching duties in the Derby School System and to continue in Derby for not less than two (2) years. Before beginning leave, the teacher shall enter into a contract (a copy of which is attached hereto as Appendix A) to return to active service in the Derby Public Schools for a period of at least two (2) years after the expiration of such leave. A teacher who does not return for a full year shall repay to the Board a pro rata share of his/her sabbatical payments, including the Board cost of medical insurance; provided however, that the employee shall be released from such payments if his/her failure to serve the two (2) years as stipulated is due to illness, disability or death, or if he/she is discharged from his/her position by the Board. A teacher who retires no less than one (1) year after his/her return from sabbatical and collects benefits under §\$10-183b, et seq., shall be released from the two (2) year obligation.
- e. A successful candidate who, for any reason, chooses to refuse his/her leave of absence, must notify the Superintendent no later than April 1st that he/she wishes to return to a staff position in Derby during the year for which said leave was granted.
- f. The teacher, upon his/her return, will receive reappointment to his/her former position or to a position mutually acceptable to the teacher, administration and Board of Education, subject to the reduction in force provisions of this Agreement.
- g. A written report must be submitted to the Superintendent of Schools within six (6) months following completion of the sabbatical leave.
- 9. **Qualifications.** In selecting applicants for a leave of absence with compensation, the following shall be considered:

- a. The extent of the applicant's professional study, growth contributions and successful service in education.
- b. The extent to which plans submitted for use of time on leave are definite and educationally constructive.
- c. The reasonable and equitable distribution of applications among the different groups of the staff.
- d. Other leave held by the applicant, such as exchange teaching, health leave and others provided by the Board of Education.
- 10. a. The Board of Education recognizes that teacher exchange programs provide an excellent means of bringing about cultural exchange and understanding, and the learning of new methods and techniques.
 - b. Tenured teachers who wish to participate in exchange programs shall submit their written indication to the Principal and Superintendent of their intentions to apply by December 1. The program and exchange replacement must be acceptable to the Superintendent.
 - c. The teacher shall agree to return to Derby for two (2) full years' work for every one year's leave. Upon return the teacher shall be placed on the appropriate step on the salary schedule as though such teacher had not been on leave, and the teacher shall be restored to his/her former position in the grade and/or subject, subject to the reduction in force provisions of this Agreement.

ARTICLE XII OTHER LEAVE

A. <u>Convention Leave</u>. The Board agrees to reimburse expenses approved by the Superintendent and Board of Education of all officially delegated teachers attending a convention or conference or observing activities in another school system.

B. General Leave

- 1. A teacher may be allowed leave to begin programs of study which result from foundation or scholarship grants and which necessitate personal presence in advance of the close of the school year.
- 2. Extended leaves, with or without salary or benefits, may be granted at the discretion of the Board.

C. Military Leave

Military leave shall be provided in accordance with applicable state and federal law.

Upon the teacher's return to the Derby school system from the military leave as provided in Connecticut General Statutes Section 10-156d, the Board shall pay to the State Teacher's Retirement Fund the full amount of assessments and interest due to provide full retirement credit to the teacher for the period of military service as provided for by the regulations of the teachers retirement system.

D. <u>Political Leave</u>

- 1. A leave of absence without pay, not to exceed four (4) years, may be granted to any teacher for the purpose of campaigning for, or serving in a public office.
- 2. Upon return from such leave, a teacher shall be placed at the same position on the salary schedule and shall be entitled to benefits as he/she would enjoy had he/she been teaching in the Derby School System.

E. <u>Maternity Leave – Maternity Sick Leave for Teachers</u>

The term "temporary disability" shall be interpreted as being within the meaning of the term "sick" as used in §10-156 of the Connecticut General Statutes:

- 1. Disabilities caused by or contributed to by pregnancy, miscarriage, abortion, childbirth and recovery therefrom shall be treated as temporary disabilities for all job related purposes.
- 2. Accumulated sick leave shall be available for use during periods of such disability.
- 3. Disability leave beyond any accumulated sick leave shall be available without pay for such reasonable further period of time as a female employee is determined by her physician to be disabled from performing the duties of her job because of pregnancy or conditions attendant thereto.
- 4. Pregnancy or childbirth shall not be the basis for termination of employment or compulsory resignation.
- 5. Childrearing leave without pay may be granted for up to two (2) years or a shorter duration commencing at the end of the disability period. Childrearing leaves are granted by the Board under the following provisions and conditions:
 - a. Such leaves are for a maximum of two (2) calendar years.

- b. Such leaves are without pay or benefits.
- c. Experience step level does not accrue during period of leave, but step at time leave begins is used to determine salary step upon return to work.
- d. Notification of desire to return from leave must be made in writing to the Superintendent no later than seven (7) months prior to the scheduled conclusion of the leave.
- e. Teachers will be returned to their original positions, if vacant, or to analogous openings at the beginning of the school year or during the school year, according to seniority.
- f. Failure on the part of the teacher to request return to duty or to request extension of leave shall be deemed a resignation from employment.
- g. Upon expiration of leave, if no position is available for which the person is certified, the leave shall be extended until such time as a position is available, or for a period of two (2) years, whichever occurs first.
- h. Childrearing leave is not subject to extension by another pregnancy.
- 6. <u>Health and Hardship.</u> When a teacher has been absent because of critical illness of a member of the immediate family or a member of the teacher's immediate household, such absences shall be limited to five (5) days per school year and shall be deducted from the teacher's sick leave. The Superintendent shall have the right to request a medical certificate to ascertain the validity of the critical illness. Under this provision, immediate family shall be defined as: spouse, children, step-children, the teacher's mother or father, step-parent, the teacher's mother-in-law or father-in-law, the teacher's uncle or aunt. A member of the teacher's household shall be defined as: an individual living as a member of the teacher's household (but not a family relation) prior to the onset of the critical illness.
- 7. The Superintendent may grant additional health and hardship days upon the request of the teacher.
- 8. Any leave granted under the provisions of this contract or by Board action shall be credited against an employee's entitlement under the Family and Medical Leave Act.

ARTICLE XIII WORKING CONDITIONS

The Board and the Association recognize and agree that the teachers' responsibility to their students and their profession generally entails the performance of duties and the expenditure of time beyond the normal working schedule but that teachers are entitled to regular time and work schedules on which they can rely in the ordinary course and which will be fairly and evenly maintained to the extent possible throughout the school system. Therefore, except in emergencies, limited facilities and voluntary professional services above and beyond contract requirements as aforesaid, the following are hereby adopted.

1. Textbooks

- a. The Board shall provide sufficient textbooks or other materials to ensure that each student has textbooks and materials necessary for use.
- b. The Board will continue to invite the active participation of qualified staff members in evaluation of textbooks to be adopted, but final selection shall be the responsibility of the Board, as provided by law.

2. Class Size Goals

- a. (1) Elementary Classes (Kindergarten and Grade 1) No class may exceed 25 students. If the class sizes exceed 25 students per class for more than 45 calendar days from receipt by the Superintendent of Schools of formal notice from the Association, a new class will be created or the administration may exercise discretion to redistrict or regroup students by schools to meet the Kindergarten and Grade 1 limits;
 - (2) Elementary Classes and 6th grade middle school (Grades 2 6) Subject to the 45 day grace period, a system wide average of 28 students per teacher shall be maintained per grade level with no class to exceed 30;
 - (3) 7th and 8th grade middle school and high school (Grades 7- 8 and 9-12) A maximum of 32 students per class, subject to the 45 day grace period;
 - (4) <u>Special Education Classes</u> A maximum of 15 students per class, subject to the 45 day grace period;
 - (5) The term "regular classes" shall not include classes in physical education, industrial arts, homemaking, music, art, typing and

laboratory subjects (except for science labs, which shall be considered a "regular class" for purposes of class size).

- b. The Board and the Association agree that further reductions in the class size limitation set forth above are desirable, and to the extent possible under the circumstances (e.g., availability of staff and facilities) such reductions should be made.
- c. Subject to the forty-five (45) day grace period, no regular classroom teacher should, at any time, be assigned a class responsibility, regardless of size of his/her classes, of more than 150 students per day.
- d. Subject to the forty-five (45) day grace period, no teacher should be assigned responsibility for more than 60 students at one time (study period).
- e. (1) Notwithstanding anything in the Grievance Procedure (Article III) to the contrary, the formal notice referred to in subsections a.(1), (2), (3), (4) and subsection c. and d. of this section (class size) shall be accompanied by a statement of grievance to be initiated at the Superintendent of Schools level.
 - (2) The Board shall have no obligation to take any remedial action concerning any class size in excess of the contractual limits until 45 calendar days after receipt by the Superintendent of Schools of formal notice from the Association specifying particular classes (school, grade level and teacher), where the contractual class size goals have been exceeded.
 - (3) Notwithstanding the foregoing, if an excessive class size continues for at least 25 days, the Board shall post a teaching position by the 25th day of such continued excessive class size, and if necessary, will hire sufficient certified personnel following the closing date of such posting to relieve teachers of the excessive class size burden.
 - (4) At the end of the 45 day grace period, all teachers who experience excess class sizes shall be offered the opportunity to continue through the end of the school year with an excess class size (after consolidating all such excess students into the class of the volunteer), and any such teacher who volunteers to continue with an excess class size shall do so for the remainder of the school year. Commencing with the 46th day following receipt by the Superintendent of Schools of formal notice from the Association of such excess class size, the volunteering teacher will receive (i) in addition to his/her regular rate of pay, a stipend of \$25.00 per

teaching day (excluding sick leave, personal leave, in-service days and other paid days when regular classroom duties are not performed), and (ii) the assistance of a teacher aide. Should more than one person volunteer, selection will be based on seniority.

- (5) If no teacher with an excess class size volunteers for the above stipend and teacher aide, the offer will be extended to all other teachers at the grade level (or in the subject area) within the affected school.
- (6) If no eligible teacher volunteers for the additional stipend and teacher aide, a new class will be created.
- (7) Any teacher who elects to receive the stipend and teacher aide assistance as specified above, shall be obligated to continue with such class size, and shall continue to receive the stipend and teacher aide assistance, through the end of the school year. However, if the class size of such teacher rises by more than two (2) students above the class size that was in effect at the time of such teacher's election, the teacher will be entitled to revoke his/her election within ten (10) days following the additional rise in enrollment. If the class size of such teacher is reduced to fall within the class size goals as stated herein, the teacher's stipend and teacher aide assistance will be discontinued.

3. Work Day

a. Under normal circumstances, all teachers should be in their assigned buildings fifteen (15) minutes before the scheduled beginning of school and shall remain thirty (30) minutes after the scheduled student dismissal time ("wrap-around time"). The only exception will be (i) the end of the last day of each work week, (ii) the end of the last day before holidays and (iii) in the case of elementary teachers only, the day following a scheduled early dismissal day, when teachers not assigned a duty may leave after dismissal of assigned students.

Wrap-around time may be used for student supervision however; a teacher shall only be assigned duties during either morning or afternoon wrap-around time. Additionally, infrequently, the building administrator may meet with the teacher during wrap-around time to discuss instructional and/or other issues, at the discretion of the building administrator.

In any situation where wrap-around time is scheduled as time requiring teachers to supervise students, such time shall be non-instructional.

Traveling personnel will report and remain at the assigned school on the same schedule, but may transfer to another school after the scheduled student dismissal time. The Superintendent or his/her designee may designate up to one (1) day per week for professional learning communities and/or common planning time. On a day that is designated as a professional learning community and/or common planning time, the thirty (30) minute portion of wrap-around time shall be increased to one (1) hour on such day and there shall be no thirty (30) minute portion of wrap-around time during a designated day that same week. During a week that a faculty and/or department meeting is held, there shall be no professional learning community and/or common planning time held, provided, however, professional learning community and/or common planning time may, at the discretion of the building administrator, be held either in lieu of or as part of a building meeting set forth under Article XIII, Section 3, Subsection c. (1).

- b. Teachers shall be expected to participate actively in those professional activities which contribute to the educational program, including staff meetings, workshops, departmental activities, meetings with the Board of Education and other professional activities.
- c. Teachers shall not normally be required to remain after school for longer than one hour to attend the following staff meetings:
 - (1) Building meetings called by the Principal (not more than one per month).
 - (2) Subject field group, grade level groups or special groups assigned by the Superintendent of Schools (not more than one per month).
 - (3) Teachers are to report to such meetings not later than ten (10) minutes after student dismissal and the duration of such meetings should not normally exceed one hour from dismissal of students.
 - (4) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Superintendent of Schools may, as the need requires, call a maximum of three (3) general staff meetings. Unassigned teachers will be required to assemble at a central location as soon as possible after the student dismissal of the last school releasing students. Under normal conditions, such meetings should not exceed one hour. Superintendent's meetings shall begin promptly upon the arrival of a majority of the staff of the last school to dismiss. Under normal circumstances, the start of a Superintendent's meeting should not be delayed more than fifteen (15) minutes from the dismissal time of the last school to release students.

- d. Elementary, middle school and high school teachers shall have a duty free lunch period, equivalent to the length of the students' lunch period, in conformance with State law. At the elementary level, teachers shall perform one duty: lunch duty or one lunch/recess duty per month on a rotating basis. Each rotation shall be equal to five (5) days of such lunch duty or lunch/recess duty per twenty (20) days. However, during the month of June, duties may be scheduled on a daily basis in order to equalize duty load among staff members of a school. Daily or weekly rotations may be designed on an individual school basis under a cooperative plan among the staff and administration. Failure to design a cooperative plan will require rotation of five (5) consecutive days per duty per month.
- e. At the high school level, teachers who volunteer for lunch duty shall not be assigned another duty on that day. In the absence of volunteers, teachers at the high school and middle school levels shall be assigned lunch duty on a rotating basis and such teachers assigned lunch duty shall not be assigned another duty on that day.
- f. All high school and middle school teachers shall have, in addition to their lunch period, at least one (1) preparation period each day, except on block scheduled days, equal to the length of a student instructional period, during which they shall not be assigned to any other duties. A preparation period shall be defined as non-instructional time to be used for teacher development of class presentations and related academic activities. Preparation periods may be used for activities initiated by the administration such as curriculum planning, data team meetings, evaluation conferences, or planning related to specific students, classes, subjects, or grade levels no more than twice per month, not to be scheduled on a block day.

A teacher shall be provided one preparation period equal in length to a student instructional period for every two block scheduled days. In no event shall a teacher be provided more than one preparation period on a single day, and more than one preparation period for every two block scheduled days. Such preparation periods are not guaranteed on shortened days nor are all preparation periods within a standard block schedule rotation guaranteed during shortened weeks, and the loss of such periods due to shortened weeks or days will not be grievable under Article III of this Agreement.

g. Elementary teachers and specialists will not be required to remain with their class during library/media period and such time shall be used as preparation time. Elementary teachers shall have no fewer than five (5)

preparation periods per full five (5) day work week. A preparation period shall be defined as non-instructional time to be used for teacher development of class presentations and related academic activities. Preparation periods may be used for activities initiated by the administration such as curriculum planning, data team meetings, evaluation conferences, or planning related to specific students, classes, subjects, or grade levels no more than twice per month. Such preparation periods are not guaranteed on shortened days nor are five (5) periods guaranteed during shortened weeks, and the loss of such periods due to shortened weeks or days will not be grievable under Article III of this Agreement.

In the event that the Board increases the staffing level of its elementary computer teachers by adding an additional full-time elementary computer teacher, it is understood that this may result in an additional increase in elementary planning time.

If a teacher loses a preparation period and covers a classroom, except as provided above, he/she shall be compensated at the pro-rata per diem salary for the teacher who teaches the class. If a teacher merely covers a class, he/she shall receive 50% of his/her pro-rata per diem salary.

- h. High school and middle school teachers shall not normally be assigned more than five (5) teaching periods per day. The term "teaching periods" does not include advisory periods. Any high school or middle school teacher who is assigned to teach a sixth teaching period or any class above the accepted contractual limits shall be paid an amount negotiated by the Board and the Association, subject to the provisions of the Teacher Negotiation Act.
- i. High school and middle school teachers shall not be required to teach more than two (2) core subjects (e.g., art, english, mathematics, music, physical education, science, social studies, world languages, etc.) nor to make more than three (3) teaching preparations at any one time, except in special or extraordinary situations as defined by the Superintendent and subject to the grievance procedure.
- j. High school and middle school teachers will be required to perform extra duties, such as, but not limited to, study hall, supervising/overseeing the in-school suspension room and cafeteria duty.
- k. Recognizing that a teacher's professional responsibility extends beyond the classroom, all teachers are expected to share equitably in the ordinary extra classroom responsibilities of the school including clubs, special programs, intramural sports and special supervision. Extra compensation,

whether in time or salary, will apply to such activity assigned to a teacher. Every effort will be made to seek volunteers for such activities. However, assignments will be made by administration in the absence of volunteers on an equitable rotating basis. Such assignments are to be limited to only those activities agreed to by the Association and the administration and listed as part of this Agreement under this Article and the stipends for extra-curricular activities provision. Appropriate remuneration will be granted to those who volunteer or are assigned to the approved list of activities as noted therein.

4. School Year

- a. Should the teacher work year be modified from 186 days by the Board of Education, the Board shall meet and negotiate with the Association over the impact of such change. The Board will bargain with the Association should it become necessary to lengthen the school year beyond 186 days. Commencing in the 2004-2005 contract year, the Board may use 182 days for student instruction. In addition the Board may use one (1) additional day from the remainder of the 186 days for either student instruction or professional development as it determines.
- b. The Board will confer with the Association for its suggestions prior to adopting the school calendar.
- c. The last four (4) days at the high school, either the last three (3) or four (4) days at the middle school (as determined by the Board) and the last three (3) days at all elementary grades of each school year shall be early release sessions for students and full work days for teachers. (Elementary teachers are entitled to 3 half-days as stated above.) The early release of students on these days provides time for test correction, grading of students' permanent records, group meetings among teachers and other end of year activities of an organizational and clerical nature. With the exception of the last day, teachers are expected to remain in school and maintain a normal work schedule notwithstanding the absence of students. The half days at the end of the school year could, upon discussion with the Association, be shifted to the beginning of the school year.
- d. The teacher work year shall consist of one hundred eighty six (186) days, including one hundred eighty two (182) instructional days, three (3) non-instructional days, and one (1) additional day that may be used for student instruction or professional development as determined by the Board, subject to paragraph a. above, should any change be made by the Board.
- e. Guidance counselors shall work up to an additional ten (10) days beyond the teacher work year of 186 days. Such days shall be determined by the

Superintendent or his/her designee. Guidance Counselors will be provided with thirty (30) days advance notice of the date(s) of such additional day(s). Guidance counselors shall be paid their applicable per diem rate for each additional day(s).

5. Special Area Programs

- a. It shall be the responsibility of the special teacher in such areas as Art, Music and Physical Education to demonstrate ways of implementing the program, and to furnish and distribute materials which may assist the classroom teacher.
- b. Classroom teachers may be absent from their rooms during the visits of the special teachers. Such time is to be used as a preparation period.
- c. Teachers of special areas shall have equity of workload and assignment with regular classroom teachers. Such equity shall extend to participation in and the planning of field trips, extra-curricular activities, shows, displays, graduation exercises, duty assignments and preparation periods.
- d. Specialists shall meet with the Superintendent of Schools on an annual basis to plan schedules and programs for the subsequent school year. Such meetings are to take place prior to June 1 of each year.
- e. Adequate desk and storage space shall be provided for specialists in each school.
- f. System wide schedules and programs for teachers of special areas should include adequate time for travel and should also include preparation periods equal to other teachers.

ARTICLE XIV TEACHER ASSIGNMENTS, TRANSFERS AND PROMOTIONS

- A. Teachers shall be notified in writing of any changes in their programs and schedules for the ensuing school year, including the schools to which they will be assigned, the grades and/or subjects they will teach, and any special or unusual classes or assignments they will have, as soon as practicable and under normal circumstances not later than July 1, provided that in the event of a change in circumstances or conditions during the months of May through August (e.g. resignation) such assignments may be changed as required to meet the situation.
- B. In order to assure that pupils are taught by teachers working within their areas of competence, teachers shall not be assigned except in accordance with the regulations of

- the State Board of Education and for good cause, to subjects and/or grades or other classes outside the scope of their teaching certificate.
- C. Teachers who desire a change in grade and/or subject assignment or who desire to transfer to another building shall file a written statement of the desire with the office of the Superintendent not later than March 1. Such statements shall include the grade and/or subjects to which the teacher desires to be assigned and the school or schools (in order of preference, if the teacher has preference) to which he/she desires to be transferred. As soon as practical and under normal conditions not later than one week prior to the close of the school year, the Office of the Superintendent shall, upon request, make available a list of those teachers receiving transfers.
- D. In the determination of assignments and transfers, the convenience and wishes of the individual teacher will be considered to the extent that these considerations do not conflict with the instructional requirements and best interests of the school system and the pupils as determined by the Superintendent of Schools. An involuntary assignment or transfer shall be made only after a meeting between the teacher involved and the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee, at which time the teacher shall be notified of the reasons for the assignment or transfer. In the event that a teacher objects to the assignment or transfer at this meeting, the Association will, upon request of each teacher, send a representative to meet with the Superintendent or his/her designee to discuss the assignment.
- E. In arranging schedules for teachers who are assigned to more than one school, an effort will be made to limit the amount of interschool travel. Such teachers shall be notified of any change in their schedules as soon as practical.
- F. Teacher assignments, promotions or transfers shall be made without regard to age, race, creed, color, religion, nationality, sex or marital status.
- G. All vacancies shall be posted and filled in accordance with this Article. Those on the recall list shall be offered a teaching vacancy for which they are certified prior to the hiring of new staff. If a position is refused by all eligible teachers on recall, such position shall then be posted according to the provisions of this Article. For the purpose of this Article, a vacancy shall be defined as a position opened by death, retirement, resignation, the creation of a new position, or a transfer or series of transfers.
- H. If a change in a teacher's assignment occurs as a direct result of declining enrollment and the teacher agrees with the change, it will be considered a voluntary transfer. If the teacher objects to the change, it will be considered an involuntary transfer subject to the procedures of this Article.
- I. All vacancies in promotional positions caused by death, retirement, resignation or by the creation of a new promotional position shall be filled pursuant to the following procedure:

- 1. All vacancies shall be adequately publicized, including a notice in every school, by posting, through the Superintendent's bulletin or otherwise, as far in advance of the date of filling such a vacancy as possible, ordinarily at least two (2) weeks in advance.
- 2. Said notice of vacancy shall clearly set forth the qualifications for the position.
- 3. Teachers who desire to apply for such vacancies shall file their applications in writing with the Office of the Superintendent within the time limit specified in the notice.
- 4. If in the determination of the Superintendent the qualifications of the applicants are substantially equivalent, preference shall be given to the qualified teachers employed by the Board.
- 5. Promotional positions are defined as bargaining unit positions paying a salary differential.
- J. The Board shall notify the president of the Association of any new bargaining unit members within five (5) days after the Board accepts the recommendation of the Superintendent of such new hire.

ARTICLE XV REDUCTION IN FORCE

In the event that the Board of Education decides to reduce staff below the rank of assistant principal or vice principal, it shall do so in the inverse order of employment. The certification areas for such reduction in force shall be: K-8, subject area at the high school level and special subjects K-12.

- A. Teachers earn seniority on the basis of the total time of continuous contract teaching experience in the Derby Schools, including periods of authorized unpaid leave. Half-time teachers earn a month of seniority for each two months of continuous contract teaching in the Derby Schools.
- B. In the event that two or more teachers have equal seniority, the following procedure will be utilized to determine which teacher is more senior:
 - 1. Date of Board's appointment;
 - 2. Date when work actually began;
 - 3. Date when contract was signed;
 - 4. Date when original teaching certificate was issued by the State.

C. No tenured teacher as defined under Connecticut General Statutes §10-151 with appropriate certification shall be RIFed before a non-tenured teacher.

D. **Definition**

<u>Displaced teacher</u>: One who is regularly employed as a staff member whose position has been or is to be eliminated. The displaced teacher shall bump first into the same certification area, and second into another certification area. Bumping shall occur as follows: The senior displaced teacher shall be placed in the position held by the least senior teacher whether in the same or another certification area.

E. To bump from one certification area to another certification area (i.e., elementary to secondary, secondary to elementary, one subject matter to another subject matter at secondary, to special areas) an individual must have certification plus must have taught the subject or have actual professional experience in the area. Such experience or teaching must have been for a minimum of three (3) years within twelve (12) years of the bumping.

F. Recall Procedure

- 1. Any teacher whose services have been terminated because of the elimination of a position or a reduction in professional staff shall be placed on a reappointment list and remain on such list for eighteen (18) months.
- 2. Recall will be based on a reversal of the staff reduction criteria.
- 3. No new staff member shall be appointed until laid-off staff members with necessary certification have been notified and have refused openings.
- 4. The senior laid-off teacher shall receive notification of a vacancy by certified mail, return receipt requested, at his/her last known address, at least 30 days prior to the date of re-employment.
- 5. Rejection of an offer, or failure by a teacher to communicate his/her desire for reemployment within ten (10) days of the date of notification of position shall constitute a waiver of his/her recall rights in the Derby School District. Failure to return to the position offered within thirty (30) days of the date of the notification or when the position becomes available, whichever occurs later, shall constitute a waiver of recall rights. In such case, the next senior staff member with the proper certification on the recall list shall be notified in accordance with the above provisions.
- 6. Any teacher recalled under this procedure shall have seniority earned and/or accumulated as of the last day of employment prior to layoff.

- 7. An individual on the recall list shall provide an up-to-date address to the Superintendent.
- G. Nothing in this Article shall require the promotion, assignment, re-appointment, or recall of a teacher to a position of higher rank, authority, work time or compensation, even though the teacher whose contract is terminated or who is recalled or re-appointed is qualified and/or certified for the promotion or appointment.

ARTICLE XVI GENERAL WORKING CONDITIONS

A. Teacher Facilities

To the extent feasible in existing buildings and provided that no substantial capital investment is necessary, and in designing new buildings and rehabilitating existing buildings, the Board will provide in each school building:

- 1. Space in each classroom in which teachers may safely store instructional materials and supplies; and
- 2. An appropriately furnished room to be used as a private faculty lounge. Additionally, if the Board determines that it is able to provide an additional room for use by the teachers as a workroom, such room will also be provided. The workroom will contain adequate equipment and supplies to aid in the preparation of instructional materials.
- 3. Well lighted and clean teachers' rest rooms.
- 4. A system whereby teachers can effectively and expeditiously communicate with the main office in the event of an emergency.
- 5. Access to a school telephone shall be made available to teachers for school business at times convenient to all concerned, provided such use does not unnecessarily interfere with the normal and vital communications of the school.
- 6. Telephone messages of an emergency nature shall be communicated to the teacher immediately. Other messages of a routine nature should be relayed directly to teachers as soon as possible or convenient.
- 7. A functioning computer device in each instructional classroom with internet access and email available for professional, school use.

B. Other Conditions

- 1. Teachers, in the discharge of their duties, shall be under the direction of the Superintendent, Principals, Assistant Principals, individuals formally designated to serve in any of these capacities and Supervisors and shall comply with their reasonable suggestions and ethical requirements.
- 2. Teachers shall at all times carefully observe their pupils for evidence of physical defects or disease, and shall report the same immediately to the Principal, who will report the information to the school nurse.
- 3. Teachers should be given all data and knowledge concerning any of their pupils who may have physical and/or mental disabilities.
- 4. In order to facilitate the evaluation of students, teachers shall have access to the permanent student records of their pupils which shall be safeguarded at all times.
- 5. Classroom instruction periods should not be interrupted by routine announcements, non-emergency telephone calls, text messaging and/or cell phone use in a non-instructional manner, except in the case of emergency.
- 6. Each teacher will personally promote desirable public relations for the school system, and will endeavor to initiate conferences with parents. Teachers shall refrain from using social media in an inappropriate manner.
- 7. Teachers are urged to make full use of all organizations and other resources of the community which will contribute to the educational welfare of the pupils and promote a good educational climate.

C. <u>Substitute Teachers</u>

- 1. After a forty (40) day trial period, a certificated substitute teacher shall be paid up to the appropriate rate on the salary schedule as if said substitute teacher had been originally employed as a full-time teacher.
- 2. The Board of Education recognizes that substitutes in special areas are important to the educational continuity of instruction. To this end, the Board agrees to provide substitutes on a daily basis, if available, to replace the regular teacher specialist who is not in attendance at school due to sickness or any other excusable absence.
- 3. Compensation for coverage of classes when a substitute is not available shall be at pro-rata per diem salary for the teacher who teaches the class. If a teacher merely covers the class, he/she shall receive 50% of his/her pro-rata per diem salary. The building administration shall have discretion to choose a teacher who is certified

to teach the class over a teacher who is not certified in the subject area. A system of rotation based on volunteers will be utilized. However, if no volunteers are available, the administration will assign coverage.

D. Specialists

The Board and the Association agree that an adequate number of competent specialists is necessary to the operation of an effective educational program. The Board agrees, subject to availability of competent personnel, to employ specialists as rapidly as possible as the need arises. The Board will consult with the Association as to priorities of the specialists in the foregoing categories.

E. <u>Administrative Screening Committee</u>

Teachers will be accepted as members of the Administrative Screening Committee for the purpose of pre-screening devices for all supervisory positions as required by Connecticut certification laws. Two tenured teachers will be chosen from a list of five presented to the Superintendent of Schools by the President of the Association.

F. Association Business

- 1. The President of the Association will be excused up to a total of three paid (3) days per contract year without loss of sick, personal or professional days, for matters requiring his/her duties as President of the Association. Outlined procedures for use of professional days will be followed. Other officials of the Association may carry on Association business during their unassigned time provided this does not interfere with the normal educational operations of the school. Accordingly, Association business shall be conducted either during preparation periods or duty-free periods.
- 2. The complete minutes, if any, of all open Board meetings shall be sent to each school and two copies shall be sent to the President of the Association within a reasonable length of time.
- 3. The Board shall recognize two Association building representative in each school as official representatives of the Association. The Association shall, at the beginning of each school year, make available to the administration a list of Association officers and building representatives. The Principal of the school shall meet with the building representatives when necessary at the request of either party to discuss matters of mutual interest. Under normal circumstances, no more than two (2) Association representatives/officers shall attend such meetings at any one time.
- 4. The Association shall be allowed to utilize school mailboxes for the distribution of official Association business.

- 5. The President of the Association or his/her designated representative shall have the right to visit schools to investigate teacher complaints or problems, or for any other purpose relating to the terms and conditions of this contract during their duty free period or during their preparation period. Such visits shall not interfere with the regular teaching duties of the President, his/her designated representative, or the instructional program of the school visited, except in case of emergency. Should such emergency arise, the Superintendent shall be notified immediately and a decision as to the procedure to be then followed shall be rendered by the Superintendent or in his/her absence the building principal, or in his/her absence the immediate supervisor of the President.
- 6. The Board of Education agrees to give permission for a building telephone for official Association business. Said telephone shall be installed in the building designated by the Association President. All expenses, including installation, shall be the responsibility of the Association. Location of the phone is to be agreed upon by the building principal and the Association President.

G. Association Security

- 1. All teachers employed by the Derby Board of Education shall be required as a condition of continued employment to either become a dues paying member of the Derby Education Association, Connecticut Education Association, National Education Association (The Association) or pay a service fee to the Association. Such service fee shall not exceed that portion of Association dues, fees and assessments used for purposes of collective bargaining, contract administration and grievance adjustment.
- 2. Association dues and service fees shall be automatically deducted from employee paychecks once per month by the Board and transmitted to the Association monthly.
- 3. The Association shall provide to the Board the following information:
 - a. The names of all bargaining unit members who have become members of the Association shall be provided to the Board by the first day of each school year.
 - b. The figure which represents the portion of its regular dues, fees and assessments which is used for collective bargaining, contract administration and grievance adjustment shall be provided to the Board as early in the school year as possible, together with the amount of the required monthly deduction for the resulting service fee.

- 4. Those teacher whose employment commences after the start of the school year shall pay a prorated amount equal to the percentage of the remaining school year.
- 5. The Association agrees to indemnify and hold the Board harmless from any loss, claim, demand or expense arising from this Article, including court costs and reasonable attorney fees. The Board shall notify the Association of any claim made pursuant to this Article. The Board shall choose its attorney, whose reasonable fees shall be paid by the Association.

H. General

Resource teachers and interning college students may be assigned to each school to provide tutorial instruction during the school day.

I. <u>Teacher Aides</u>

The Board and the Association agree that a teacher's primary responsibility is to teach and his/her energy should, to the extent possible, be utilized to this end. The Board and the Association recognize that teacher aides and part-time clerical employees are useful and necessary in order to implement this principle. Therefore, the Board agrees that, subject to the availability of competent personnel and adequate Federal Aid Funds or other funds, it will employ:

- 1. Teacher aides sufficient in number to relieve teachers in kindergarten through 6th grade who have more than thirty (30) students within the class. A full-time aide will be assigned to a class when the enrollment reaches 35 students.
- 2. The responsibilities of the teacher aide will include but not be limited to the following: non-teaching and instructional assignments, supervision of recess period, playground activities, corridors, lunch duties, buses, collecting money for non-educational purposes, taking attendance.
- 3. Part-time personnel, one for every eight (8) teachers, to assist with duplication of instructional material, and similar functions which do not require professional judgment.
- 4. Aides will be assigned to Derby High School to assist with supervision of the cafeteria, study halls and library. Additional clerical help will be provided in all schools to eliminate teachers collecting monies and to reduce other noninstructional duties.
- J. Upon completion of the National Board Certificate, the Board shall make to a teacher who holds the certificate a one-time payment of two thousand dollars (\$2,000).

ARTICLE XVII DEGREE DEFINITIONS

A. The salary schedules listed in the Appendices of this Agreement shall be interpreted in accordance with the following definitions:

Bachelor

- a. A Baccalaureate degree earned at an accredited college or university.
- b. 4th year plus fifteen (15) credits in a planned program: one-half the difference between the 4th and 5th year on the same step.*

Masters

- a. A master's degree earned at any accredited college or university; or the completion of thirty (30) credits beyond the Baccalaureate degree in a program approved by an accredited college or university.
- b. 5th year plus fifteen (15) or 4th year plus forty-five (45) in a planned program: one-half the difference between 5th and 6th year on the same step.*

Sixth Year

A second master's degree in a discipline other than the discipline in which the initial master's degree was attained; or the completion of thirty (30) credits beyond the master's degree; or a Sixth Year Certificate or equivalent from an accredited college or university or thirty (30) credits in a program approved by an accredited college or university or by the Superintendent.

a. 6th year placement plus fifteen (15) credits in a planned program.*

Doctorate

A doctor's degree (PhD or Ed.D) in the teacher's subject area earned at an accredited college or university. After July 1, 1986, all new staff hired and all veteran staff who wish a degree change to this level, must have an earned doctorate in the field of education or in a related area of education. Acceptable related areas shall be determined by the Superintendent of Schools and/or the Board and under regulations of the Department of Education for the State of Connecticut.

^{*} A teacher who has commenced earning fifteen (15) credits in an unplanned program as of June 30, 2001, shall have five (5) years to complete fifteen (15) credits; thereafter all work must be in a planned program.

B. Placement on the Salary Schedule

All teachers shall be placed on the appropriate step on the salary schedule, taking into consideration the following:

- 1. Degree status as defined under "Degree Definitions" section, provided the teacher notifies the Superintendent of an anticipated degree change by February 1st prior to the contract year in which the change is to occur.
- 2. Full credit for previous teaching experience in public, private and military dependence schools, provided that such experience shall have been continuous service of at least one half of any school year or other non-teaching work experience deemed relevant by the Superintendent. Intermittent or short-term substitute service shall not be credited as previous teaching experience. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Superintendent may exercise his/her discretion in granting credit, or refusing to grant credit, for prior teaching experience or work experience, after taking into account the quality and length of such experience.
- 3. Full credit for service in the Peace corps or Vista up to two (2) years.
- 4. Credit for active service in the Armed Forces of the United States up to two (2) years.
- 5. Teachers will be placed on the proper salary schedule as outlined in items 1 through 4 provided all necessary verifications and documentation have been received by the school system. Upon meeting all necessary requirements for proper placement, teachers shall receive the appropriate compensation. Errors of placement must be brought to the attention of the business office within the fiscal year of the error. Corrections of salary placement errors cannot be retroactive to past fiscal years.
- 6. Any salary increment and/or increase or part thereof may be withheld from any teacher for unsatisfactory service for just cause. A teacher shall receive a written statement of the reasons for the withholding of the increment and/or increase or part thereof and shall be entitled to have a meeting with the Superintendent and to have Association representation at that meeting.
- 7. In accordance with the criteria set forth in Sections B. 1-4 above, the Board shall place new hires on an appropriate step of the salary schedule (as determined by the Board), however, such new hires shall not be placed at a step higher than an incumbent teacher with the same or more years of the experience set forth in Sections B. 1-4 above.

ARTICLE XVIII SUMMER SCHOOL PROGRAM

- A. The Board and the Association recognize that the summer school program may vary substantially from year to year. The Board will consult with the Association annually as to the summer school program for that year as early as feasible, usually by February 1 to June 1.
- B. Following such consultation concerning the summer school program for the year, the Board will adequately publish the scope and content and positions to be filled by the teachers through a notice to every school as early as April 1 to June 1. Subject to special requirements of the program, posting openings shall be filled with regard to competence and experience and preference shall be given to applicants from the regularly appointed teacher staff in the Derby School System. This shall not preclude the Board from employing outside personnel who through special qualifications enrich the program.
- C. Summer school teachers shall be paid a daily rate, as set forth in Appendix F.

ARTICLE XIX GENERAL PROVISIONS

A. Evaluations

Teachers shall be given a copy of any evaluation reports prepared by their superiors. Any such report or other written statement of criticism may not be contained in the individual teacher's personnel or other file longer than thirty (30) days, unless such report is sent to the teacher and such teacher has been given the opportunity to acknowledge the report by signature and has the right to have his/her written statement filed with the criticism or evaluation within a thirty (30) day period beginning with the date of the report.

- B. If any portion of this Agreement is ruled invalid for any reason, the remainder of the Agreement shall remain in full force and effect.
- C. The Board and the Association reaffirm the concept of ethical conduct on the part of the teaching staff in regard to their professional relationships with their students, colleagues, and the Board of Education, such as the following:
 - 1. A recognition that the youth and immaturity of students requires a teacher to be sympathetic and empathetic in coping with individual differences.
 - 2. A respect for students, parents and colleagues.
- D. An Association-Administrator Advisory Committee shall be jointly established in all schools. Association building representatives shall meet, as needed, with building administrators to discuss in-school problems and solutions.

E. Use of School Premises for Association Business

The Derby Education Association is encouraged to use school premises for meetings by its board. However, use of the buildings will be cleared with the building principal at least twenty-four (24) hours prior to use. Any cost involved for custodial or other service will be absorbed by the Association. Money realized from fund raising activities by the Association will be considered in light of cooperation with projects or scholarships for Derby students.

F. <u>Use of Equipment and Supplies</u>

Duplicators, mimeographs, etc., will not be used for Association business without the express approval of the Superintendent or his/her designated representative.

G. Management Rights Clause

The Board of Education and its delegate representing agents will reserve the right to all management functions as delegated to a corporate body under existing Connecticut statutes.

H. Student Teachers

No teacher shall be required to accept more than one student teacher during a school year.

I. <u>Traveling Teacher – Definition</u>

Traveling teachers are those teachers who travel to more than one building in one day and use their vehicles to carry out their teaching duties.

J. Curriculum

The rate of pay for writing curriculum shall be:

2016-2017: \$32.74 2017-2018: \$33.39 2018-2019: \$34.06

Curriculum work will be voluntary to the extent possible. In the event there are no volunteers, the Superintendent may, at his/her option, assign curriculum writing to be performed during school hours (without a stipend) by a teacher with appropriate certification. In the absence of volunteers, curriculum writing may be performed outside the bargaining unit.

ARTICLE XX STIPENDS FOR EXTRA-CURRICULAR ACTIVITIES

- A. Currently, teachers are involved in some extra-curricular activities which require significant time and energy above and beyond the normal workload. In such instances, teachers will be compensated with a stipend. Listed here are the activities for which such remuneration will be given.
- B. List of approved extra duties with compensation:

Activity	2016-17	<u>Stipend</u> 2017-18	2018-19
Derbyettes	\$1,590	\$1,622	\$1,654
Drama Advisor	\$779	\$795	\$811
H.S. Yearbook Advisor	\$1,590	\$1,622	\$1,654

The stipend language set forth above shall not apply if any of the foregoing activities is the subject of a regular class to which a teacher is assigned.

C. Non-compensated extra-curricular activities (do not require significant time and energy beyond regular workload):

School dance; School government; School assemblies; In school day clubs; Field trips;

and all other such activities which do not require significant time beyond the normal workload. The administration shall make all decisions concerning compensation or the lack of compensation for any activities not presently listed herein, but such decision shall be negotiated with the Association to the extent required by law.

- D. All part time teachers at all grade levels shall be required to perform extra duties on a prorated basis.
- E. All extra-curricular positions are subject to yearly appointment. Termination within the one-year appointment shall be only for just cause; provided nothing shall prevent the Board from eliminating a position.

ARTICLE XXI DURATION

This Agreement shall be and remain in full force and effect from July 1, 2016, through and including June 30, 2019 and shall not be amended except by either written agreement of both parties hereto or as set forth below. This Agreement extends and supersedes all prior collective bargaining agreements between the parties.

The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act ("PPACA"; Public Law 111-148) as set forth and codified under the Internal Revenue Code (IRC) §4980I the imposition of an excise tax related to employer provided health insurance plans that exceed certain value thresholds. The impact of the excise tax is scheduled to take effect in 2018. Should any Federal statute or regulation pertaining to IRC §4980I be mandated to take effect during the term of this Agreement, triggering the imposition of an excise tax with respect to any of the contractually agreed upon insurance plans offered herein, the parties agree to commence mid-term negotiations in accordance with the Teacher Negotiation Act. During such mid-term negotiations, the parties will reopen Article V of the contract for the purpose of addressing the impact of the excise tax. No other provision of the contract shall be reopened during such mid-term negotiations.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto set their hands at Derby, Connecticut, this 25 day of January ____, 2016.

BOARD OF EDUCATION – CITY OF DERBY

Chairman, Board of Education, City of Derby

DERBY EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

President, Derby Education Association

APPENDIX A

Derby Public Schools Derby, Connecticut

LEAVES OF ABSENCE WITH PAY (SABBATICAL LEAVE)

I hereby agree, upon the completion of my appro- , 20, to return to an assignme	oved leave dated, 20	1 to
two (2) years.	ar in the Berey Tuesde Benedic for a per	100 01
It is my understanding that should I not perform Derby a sum bearing the same ratio to the amount of absence that the unfulfilled portion of the sub- further understand that I shall be released from to contract result from illness, disability, death or Board of Education.	nt of salary and benefits received while on sequent year's service bears to the full ye this commitment should my failure to me	leave ears. I et this
Dated at Derby, Connecticut, this day of	, 20	
Witness		
	Signature of Staff Member	
	Signature of Superintendent of Schools for the Derby Board of Education	i

APPENDIX B

TEACHER'S INITIAL CONTRACT

The Board of Education of the City of Derby, (Connecticut, hereby agrees to employ to the connection of the conn
refers) hereby agrees to serve, under the direction of the	e Superintendent of Schools, as a teacher
in the public schools of said City	
, subject to the cond	itions stated below.
·	
In accordance with the provisions of the prevailing salar	
said City, the Board [has voted and] hereby agrees to agrees to accept, for service commencing as	
subject to required deductions and other agreed-to deductions.	ictions which the teacher may in writing
The teacher may resign from the employ of the Board submitting at least thirty (30) days' written notice, and employment with any other board of education.	
This contract is subject to the statutes of the State of General Statutes, the rules and regulations of the Bo collective bargaining agreement between the Derby bargaining representative.	ard of Education as amended, and the
Date	
	, Teacher
	BOARD OF EDUCATION
	OF THE CITY OF DERBY
Date	
	Superintendent of Schools

APPENDIX C

TEACHER'S ANNUAL SALARY STATEMENT

This is to inform you that your annual salar	y effective	shall be
5 This salary is subject to req	uired State teacher retireme	ent and federal IRS
deductions. Further, additional personal dedu		
terms of the collective bargaining agreement		
payments in accordance with the governing teach	hers' collective bargaining ag	greement.
	BOARD OF EDUCATION	ON
	OF THE CITY OF DER	
D	_	
Date	Ву	
Date		
Washington and the same of the	***	, Teacher
In the event that the Board is not informed by	July 1st of each contract y	ear of the teacher's
choice (1 or 2), then option 2 shall be utilized.		
Newly hired teachers shall be offered an opportu	unity to decignate a payment.	antian at the time of
hire. If no designation is provided at such time,		option at the time of
inter it no designation is provided at such time,	option 2 sharr be armized.	
I elect // 22 payments or // 26 payments.		
Longovity		
Longevity:		

APPENDIX D DUES AUTHORIZATION FORM



PLEASE COMPLETE WITH BALLPOINT PEN – PRESS HARD Association Membership Form



h	*	* *				me	
	Date of birth		c.#	Soc. Se)# <u></u>	Indiv. IC
	one ()	Home p	Apt#			address	Home :
<u> </u>	al	Home I	Zip	State	****************	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	City _
affiliation (check one) c			Native Hawai Caucasian (no Multi-Ethnic				
**************************************		E.C. property	Unknown :	18 Table - 12 885	ik .	Jō iii	
				-			
						location (school bui	
late	ment start date_	ion Empl	Payroll deduct	eck 🛚	sh 🗀 Ch	nt method 🔲 C	,ayme
						ed 🗀 Yes 🗀 No	
ck one)	Position (check one	i	e CEA type)	pe and on	one NEA ty	ership type (choose	1e mb
•	Fostgorr (Greek orte Administrator			·	•		
	Adult Educator	1	KE.	► CEA typ			► <u>NEA</u>
	Principal/Assistant Pri	AC-0-100		Active C		e Professional FT	
nt* SINT	Superintendent*	AC-0-50	r (Fled P/T			e Professional PT	
	Supervisor/Director*	ES-0-0	_	Limited	AC-1-25 L	e Professional Qtr	
	Classroom Teacher	UF-0-0		Active Life■ Retired L		e Ed. Support e Life (working)	
	Classroom Teach/Dep	RT-7-0 RT-7-7		Retred L		eq Fige e mie (worknis)	
COCH	Coach	RT-8-0		Retired A		ed Life - Init.Yr:	
	Curriculum Specialist	RI-9-7	d – Init Yo			ed Annual	
	Guidance Counselor	SF-0-0	43 - RHC 16.	Staff		etined Init Yr.	
	Librarian/Media Speci	RS-0-0		Reserve			Staff
	☐ Literacy Coach ☐ Reading Specialist	ST-0-0		Student	RS-1-0	rve	Reser
	Social Worker	FP-0-100	ec F/T	Agency F	ST-0-0	end	Stude
	Special/Develop Ed	FP-0-50		Agency F		cy fee Professional FT	Agen
	Speech/Hearing There	NM-51-0		🖫 Subscribe		cy Fee Professional PT	! Agen
	Psychologist				FP-1-25	cy Fee Professional Qtr	Agen
TUTR	Tutor		mount	CEA dues e	•		
ield NONE	No Position Held ■					es amount	IEA du
OTHR	Other		mount	Total dues s	-		
UNKN	Unknown		· ·			es amount	ACHI 44
alustes, transfers, discipline	- Directly names, evaluations, or dismisses,						
and the second s					<u> </u>	t (check one)	uhlas
	Earth Science/Geolog	ECDE	d Develop		1010	•	•
PHYS	□ Physics	ELED	ry Education	3 Bementa		& Natri Resources	
READ	Reading	ELAR	nguige Arts	English/La		Ed Curriculum	Art Basic
	Social Studies/Social S	ENSI.	a Second Lang	_ English as		Skills & Remed Ed	
op Ed SDED	Special/Develop Ed		Consumer Science		-	mil Eq.	
d Early Childhood SDEC sted GTAL	Gifted & Talented	fw Hepe	anguage & Lit Physical Ed	☐ Foreign L ☐ Health &		ess Ed	
red GIAL or Impaired SHIM	i⊒ Grueo e interneo ⊡ Speech & Hear Impui	INLT	n nymen eu on Literacy	inkannati informati			Acco
	Speech & Drama	LISC		Life Scien		ess Math	
	☐ Technology Education	MATH		Mathema	mann =	Processing	
	Vocational & Tech Ed	MUSI		Music	COCH [Coacl
	☐ No Subject Taught	PHSC	ciences	Physical S	COMM. [munications	
OTHR	Other	BIOL.		Blology	CCS ' [outer & Info Science	
UNKN	Unknown	CHEM	у	Chemistr	DECP C	butive Ed/Co-op	
<u> </u>	. <u></u>		<u></u>		DKFD.	rs EG	Unka
	sociation. Membership as	ational Education ar. Dues paymen	cistion and the N	lucation Asso red continuo	DRED Connecticut Ed shall be consider	r's Ed pply for membership in the I, of the CEA Constitution	Drive

APPENDIX E DERBY HIGH SCHOOL COACHING SALARIES 2016-2019

Athletic Direc	etor	2016-17 \$11,891	2017-18 \$12,129	2018-19 \$12,372
Football	Head Coach	\$7,227	\$7,371	\$7,519
	Assistants	\$4,788	\$4,884	\$4,981
Basketball	Head Coach Boys & Girls	\$5,419	\$5,528	\$5,638
	Assistant, Boys & Girls	\$4,194	\$4,278	\$4,364
Baseball	Head Coach	\$5,419	\$5,528	\$5,638
	Assistant	\$4,194	\$4,278	\$4,364
Soccer	Head Coach Boys & Girls	\$5,419	\$5,528	\$5,638
	Assistant (Boys)	\$4,194	\$4,278	\$4,364
Softball	Head Coach	\$5,419	\$5,528	\$5,638
	Assistant	\$4,194	\$4,278	\$4,364
Track Track	Head Coach Assistant (Indoor)	\$5,419 \$4,194 \$1,297	\$5,528 \$4,278 \$1,323	\$5,638 \$4,364 \$1,350
Wrestling	Head Coach	\$5,419	\$5,528	\$5,638
	Assistant	\$4,194	\$4,278	\$4,364
Cross Country	Head Coach	\$5,419	\$5,528	\$5,638
Tennis	Head Coach	\$5,419	\$5,528	\$5,638
Cheerleaders Ligh School	Head	\$4,516	\$4,606	\$4,698
	Assistant	\$2,138	\$2,181	\$2,224
High School Sub-Varsity C	oaches Non-CIAC	\$1,297	\$1,323	\$1,350
Grades 7 & 8	Coaches	\$1,297	\$1,323	\$1,350

Coaches in sub-varsity athletic programs which participate in CIAC scheduled activities shall receive stipends equal to the stipend of the assistant coach in the same sport. Coaches shall be paid half their salary at the mid point of the season and the balance at the conclusion of the season. All positions are subject to annual appointment by the Board of Education. Termination within the one-year appointment shall only be for just cause; provided nothing shall prevent the Board from eliminating a position. In the circumstance of termination during the season, coaches shall be paid a pro-rata salary for the portion of the season worked.

APPENDIX F

DIFFERENTIALS AND EXTRA DUTY

Travel differential must be approved by the Superintendent of Schools and shall not exceed \$300 per school year with applicable deductions.

Department Coordinators

Single Department (minimum of 4 teachers, not including department coordinator)

Multiple Departments (less than 4 teachers in single department and not to exceed 8 teachers in multiple department)

Position	<u>2016-17</u>	<u>2017-18</u>	<u>2018-19</u>
Special Education Teachers*	\$926	\$945	\$964
Speech Teachers*	\$999	\$1,019	\$1,039
Special Education Coordinator	\$2,279	\$2,324	\$2,371

^{*} Special education teachers and speech teachers who are employed as such by the Derby Board of Education on July 1, 1989, shall continue to receive annual stipends of \$840. Any special education and speech teachers hired after July 1, 1989 shall receive no such stipends.

Other Extra Duty Positions

<u>Position</u>	<u>2016-17</u>	<u>2017-18</u>	<u>2018-19</u>
Out of School Expulsion Tutor certified (hourly)		
One student	\$32.74	\$33.39	\$34.06
Two or more students	\$36.01	\$36.73	\$37.47
Summer School Teacher (daily)	\$121.46	\$123.89	\$126.37
Assessment Coordinator (annual)	\$1,500	\$1,500	\$1,500
TEAM District Facilitator (annual)	\$5,000	\$5,000	\$5,000

All positions on this schedule are subject to yearly appointment. Termination within the one-year appointment shall be only for just cause; provided nothing shall prevent the Board from eliminating a position.

APPENDIX G

FORMAL GRIEVANCE PRESENTATION

TYPE OR PRINT

(To be completed by grievant – copy must be submitted to Association Representative)

GRIEVANT'S NAME	
DATE SUBMITTED	
DATE SUBMITTED DATE OF INFORMAL DISCUSSION	
HOME ADDRESS OF GRIEVANT	
SCHOOLPRINCIPAL	
PRINCIPAL	
YEARS IN SCHOOL SYSTEM	
SUBJECT AREAS OR GRADE	
NAME OF ASSOCIATION SCHOOL REPRESENTATI	VE
NATURE OF ALLEGED UNFAIR OR INEQUITABLE	TREATMENT:
SPECIFIC CONTRACT ARTICLE(S) AND SECTIO VIOLATED, IF ANY:	N(S) ALLEGED TO HAVE BEEN
ACT OR CONDITION COMPLAINED OF:	
DATE(S) ON WHICH VIOLATION OCCURRED:	
REQUESTED REMEDY:	•
Signa	ture of Grievant

APPENDIX H

DERBY BOARD OF EDUCATION <u>SALARY SCHEDULE</u> <u>2016-2017</u>

	BA	BA+15	MA	MA+15	6TH YR	6THYR+15	PHD
Step							
2	\$45,585	\$46,024	\$47,965	\$50,789	\$53,616	\$54,928	\$58,557
3	\$46,953	\$47,404	\$49,495	\$52,290	\$55,224	\$56,741	\$60,548
4	\$48,361	\$49,016	\$51,327	\$54,068	\$56,991	\$58,613	\$62,607
5	\$49,812	\$50,682	\$53,225	\$55,906	\$58,815	\$60,547	\$64,736
6	\$51,306	\$52,406	\$55,194	\$57,807	\$60,698	\$62,546	\$66,936
7	\$52,845	\$54,188	\$57,270	\$59,772	\$62,640	\$64,610	\$69,213
8	\$54,430	\$56,030	\$59,435	\$61,804	\$64,644	\$66,742	\$71,566
9	\$56,064	\$57,935	\$61,693	\$63,906	\$66,713	\$68,944	\$73,998
10	\$57,857	\$59,905	\$64,050	\$66,207	\$68,914	\$71,239	\$76,514
11	\$59,709	\$61,942	\$66,484	\$68,590	\$71,188	\$73,570	\$79,116
12	\$61,620	\$64,048	\$69,039	\$71,018	\$73,680	\$75,960	\$81,806
13	\$63,592	\$66,226	\$71,694	\$73,646	\$76,479	\$78,543	\$84,588
14	\$65,627	\$68,477	\$74,461	\$76,361	\$79,386	\$81,213	\$87,463
15	\$67,727	\$70,805	\$77,365	\$79,349	\$82,403	\$83,974	\$90,438
16	\$73,500	\$78,002	\$86,274	\$88,482	\$90,763	\$92,342	\$97,774

Effective July 1, 2016, the 2015-16 salary schedule shall be revised to eliminate Step 1 and to add a new maximum step, Step 16, as set forth above. All teachers not at the maximum step shall move up one (1) step.

APPENDIX I

DERBY BOARD OF EDUCATION <u>SALARY SCHEDULE</u> <u>2017-2018</u>

-	ВА	BA+15	MA	MA+15	6TH YR	6THYR+15	PHD
Step							
3	\$47,089	\$47,542	\$49,548	\$52,465	\$55,385	\$56,741	\$60,490
4	\$48,502	\$48,968	\$51,128	\$54,015	\$57,047	\$58,613	\$62,546
5	\$49,957	\$50,633	\$53,020	\$55,852	\$58,872	\$60,547	\$64,673
6	\$51,456	\$52,355	\$54,982	\$57,751	\$60,756	\$62,545	\$66,872
7	\$52,999	\$54,135	\$57,016	\$59,714	\$62,701	\$64,610	\$69,145
8	\$54,589	\$55,976	\$59,160	\$61,745	\$64,707	\$66,742	\$71,497
9	\$56,227	\$57,879	\$61,396	\$63,844	\$66,777	\$68,944	\$73,927
10	\$57,914	\$59,846	\$63,729	\$66,014	\$68,914	\$71,219	\$76,440
11	\$59,766	\$61,881	\$66,164	\$68,392	\$71,188	\$73,590	\$79,039
12	\$61,680	\$63,986	\$68,678	\$70,853	\$73,537	\$75,998	\$81,727
13	\$63,653	\$66,162	\$71,317	\$73,362	\$76,112	\$78,467	\$84,506
14	\$65,690	\$68,411	\$74,060	\$76,076	\$79,003	\$81,135	\$87,379
15	\$67,792	\$70,737	\$76,918	\$78,891	\$82,006	\$83,893	\$90,349
16	\$71,161	\$74,915	\$82,200	\$84,306	\$87,020	\$88,764	\$94,746
17	\$74,529	\$79,094	\$87,482	\$89,720	\$92,034	\$93,634	\$99,143

Effective July 1, 2017, the 2016-17 salary schedule shall be revised to eliminate Step 2 and to add a new maximum step, Step 17, as set forth above. All teachers not at the maximum step shall move up one (1) step.

APPENDIX J

DERBY BOARD OF EDUCATION SALARY SCHEDULE 2018-2019

	ВА	BA+15	MA	MA+15	6TH YR	6THYR+15	PHD
Step							
3	\$47,089	\$47,542	\$49,548	\$52,465	\$55,385	\$56,741	\$60,490
4	\$48,502	\$48,968	\$51,128	\$54,015	\$57,047	\$58,613	\$62,546
5	\$49,957	\$50,633	\$53,020	\$55,852	\$58,872	\$60,547	\$64,673
6	\$51,456	\$52,355	\$54,982	\$57,751	\$60,756	\$62,545	\$66,872
7	\$52,999	\$54,135	\$57,016	\$59,714	\$62,701	\$64,610	\$69,145
8	\$54,589	\$55,976	\$59,160	\$61,745	\$64,707	\$66,742	\$71,497
9	\$56,227	\$57,879	\$61,396	\$63,844	\$66,777	\$68,944	\$73,927
10	\$57,914	\$59,846	\$63,729	\$66,014	\$68,914	\$71,219	\$76,440
11	\$59,766	\$61,881	\$66,164	\$68,392	\$71,188	\$73,590	\$79,039
12	\$61,680	\$63,986	\$68,678	\$70,853	\$73,537	\$75,998	\$81,727
13	\$63,653	\$66,162	\$71,317	\$73,362	\$76,112	\$78,467	\$84,506
14	\$65,690	\$68,411	\$74,060	\$76,076	\$79,003	\$81,135	\$87,379
15	\$67,792	\$70,737	\$76,918	\$78,891	\$82,006	\$83,893	\$90,349
16	\$71,161	\$74,915	\$82,200	\$84,306	\$87,020	\$88,764	\$94,746
17	\$75,573	\$80,201	\$88,707	\$90,976	\$93,322	\$94,945	\$100,531

Effective July 1, 2018, all teachers not at the maximum step shall move up one (1) step on the salary schedule.

APPENDIX K

In accordance with Article VI, the following represents the mutual funds and/or tax-sheltered annuities available to bargaining unit employees:

Ameriprise
Franklin Templeton
AXA
LA Hertzberg

Up to a maximum of two (2) additional funds may be added to the above noted list upon written request of the Union.

If a fund/annuity is either no longer offered by the Fund/Annuity manager or closed to new investors, it will no longer be available to bargaining unit members.

Bargaining Unit members who retired under the Early Retirement Incentive Plan of 2006, shall not be affected by the above and the funds/annuity he/she selected shall still be available to such individual.

APPENDIX L

HEALTH INSURANCE

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

This is only a summary. If you want more detail about your coverage and costs, you can get the complete terms in the policy or plan

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 – 06/30/2016 s Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: PPO

document at www.anthem.com or by calling 1-800-922-6621.

Important Questions	Answers	Why this Matters:
What is the overall deductible?	For in-network providers Deductible is not applicable in- network For out-of-network providers \$2,500 individual \$5,000 2-person \$7,500 family	You must pay all the costs up to the <u>deductible</u> amount before this plan begins to pay for covered out-of-network services you use. Check your policy or plan document to see when the <u>deductible</u> starts over (usually, but not always, January 1st). See the chart starting on page 2 for how much you pay for covered services after you meet the <u>deductible</u> .
Are there other <u>deductibles</u> for specific services?	No.	You don't have to meet <u>deductibles</u> for specific services, but see the chart starting on page 2 for other costs for services this plan covers.
Is there an <u>out—of–pocket</u> <u>limit</u> on my expenses?	For in-network providers: \$6,350 individual \$12,700 2-person \$12,700 family . For out-of-network providers: \$5,000 individual \$10,000 2-person \$15,000 family	The <u>out-of-pocket limit</u> is the most you could pay during a coverage period (usually one year) for your share of the cost of out-of-network covered services. This limit helps you plan for health care expenses.
What is not included in the out-of-pocket limit?	Premiums, balance-billed charges, and health care this plan doesn't cover.	Even though you pay these expenses, they don't count toward the <u>out-of-</u> <u>pocket limit.</u>
Is there an overall annual limit on what the plan pays?	No.	The chart starting on page 2 describes any limits on what the plan will pay for specific covered services, such as office visits.

Questions: Call 1-800-922-6621 or visit us at www.anthem.com

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs FD: 002798-247, 248(hbp 003)

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 – 06/30/2016 & What it Costs Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: PPO

Does this plan use a network of providers?	Yes. For a list of <u>preferred providers,</u> see www.anthem.com or call 1-800-922-6621	If you use an in-network doctor or other health care provider , this plan will pay some or all of the costs of covered services. Be aware, your in-network doctor or hospital may use an out-of-network provider for some services. Plans use the term in-network, preferred , or participating for providers in their network . See the chart starting on page 2 for how this plan pays different kinds of providers .
Do I need a referral to see a specialist?	No.	You can see the specialist you choose without permission from this plan.
Are there services this plan doesn't cover?	Yes.	Some of the services this plan doesn't cover are listed on page 6. See your policy or plan document for additional information about excluded services.



- Copayments are fixed dollar amounts (for example, \$15) you pay for covered health care, usually when you receive the service.
- the plan's allowed amount for an overnight hospital stay is \$1,000, your coinsurance payment of 30% would be \$300. This may change if Coinsurance is your share of the costs of a covered service, calculated as a percent of the allowed amount for the service. For example, if you haven't met your deductible.
- allowed amount, you may have to pay the difference. For example, if an out-of-network hospital charges \$1,500 for an overnight stay and The amount the plan pays for covered services is based on the allowed amount. If an out-of-network provider charges more than the the allowed amount is \$1,000, you may have to pay the \$500 difference. (This is called balance billing.)
- This plan may encourage you to use in-network providers by charging you lower deductibles, copayments and coinsurance amounts.

Limitations & Exceptions	none	none
Your Cost If You Use an Out-of-networł Provider	30% coinsurance, after deductible	30% coinsurance, after deductible
Your Cost If You Use an In-network Provider	\$30 copay/visit	\$35 copay/visit
Common Medical Event Services You May Need	If you visit a health illness	or clinic Specialist visit

FD: 002798-247, 248(hbp 003)

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 - 06/30/2016

Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: PPO

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Common Medical Event	Services You May Need	Your Cost If You Use an In-network	Your Cost If You Use an Out-of-network	Limitations & Exceptions
		Provider	Provider	
	Other practitioner office visit	\$35 copay/visit	30% coinsurance, after deductible	Coverage limited to 50 visit limit for physical, occupational, and speech therapy combined with Chiropractic care. Excess visits covered as out of network.
	Preventive care/screening/immunization	No Charge	30% coinsurance, after deductible	none
Trum have a test	Diagnostic test (x-ray, blood work)	No Charge	30% coinsurance, after deductible	noné————
	Imaging (CT/PET scans, MRIs)	No Charge	30% coinsurance, after deductible	Prior authorization is required
If you need drugs to	Generic drugs	\$5 copay/ retail and \$10 copay/mail order		
condition	Preferred brand drugs	\$30 copay/ retail and \$60 copay/mail order	20% coinsurance.	\$2,000 Maximum per individual per calendar year.
about prescription drug coverage is available at	Non-preferred brand drugs	\$40 copay/ retail and \$80 copay/mail order	after deductible	Retail: 34 day maximum supply Mail order: 100 day maximum supply
www.anthem.com.	Specialty drugs	\$40 copay/ retail and \$80 copay/mail order		
If you have	Facility fee – General Hospital	\$250 Copay	30% coinsurance, after deductible	
outpatient surgery	Physician/surgeon fees	No Charge	30% coinsurance, after deductible	none-none-
If you need	Emergency room services	\$200 copay	\$200 copay/visit	Copay waived if admitted

Questions: Call 1-800-922-6621 or visit us at www.anthem.com

FD: 002798-247, 248(hbp 003)

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 – 06/30/2016 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: PPO

Common Medical Event	Services You May Need	Your Cost If You Use an In-network Provider	Your Cost If You Use an Out-of-network Provider	Limitations & Exceptions
immediate medical	Emergency medical transportation	No Charge	No Charge	none
attention	Urgent care	\$100 copay	Not Covered	
If you have a hospital stay	Facility fee (e.g., hospital room)	\$500 Copay per admission up to \$1,500 copay maximum per year.	30% coinsurance, after deductible	Inpatient hospitalizations require authorizations.
	Physician/surgeon fee	No Charge	30% coinsurance, after deductible	none
	Mental/Behavioral health outpatient services	\$30 copay/visit	30% coinsurance, after deductible	Prior authorization required.
If you have mental health, behavioral	Mental/Behavioral health inpatient services	\$500 Copay per admission up to \$1,500 copay maximum per year.	30% coinsurance, after deductible	Prior authorization is required.
health, or substance abuse needs	Substance Abuse outpatient services	\$30 copay/visit	30% coinsurance, after deductible	Prior authorization required.
	Substance Abuse inpatient services	\$500 Copay per admission up to \$1,500 copay maximum per year.	30% coinsurance, after deductible	Prior authorization is required.
	Prenatal and postnatal care	\$35 copay	30% coinsurance, after deductible	Initial visit only is subject to in network \$35 copay. No charge, thereafter.
If you are pregnant	Delivery and all inpatient services	\$500 Copay per admission up to \$1,500 copay maximum per year.	30% coinsurance, after deductible	Prior authorization is required.

Questions: Call 1-800-922-6621 or visit us at www.anthem.com

FD: 002798-247, 248(hbp 003)

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 – 06/30/2016 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: PPO

Common Medical Event	Services You May Need	Your Cost If You Use an In-network Provider	Your Cost If You Use an Out-of-network Provider	Limitations & Exceptions
	Home health care	No Charge	\$50 deductible applies and 20% coinsurance	Home Health care services is limited to 200 visits per member per calendar year.
If you need help	Rehabilitation services	\$35 Copay/visit	30% coinsurance, after deductible	Prior authorization required after the first visit for Physical Therapy and Occupational Therapy. Coverage limited to 50 visit limit for physical, occupational, and speech therapy combined with Chiropractic care. Excess visits covered as out of network
other special health needs	Habilitation services	\$35 Copay/visit	30% coinsurance, after deductible	All rehabilitation and habilitation visits count toward your rehabilitation visit limit.
	Skilled nursing care	\$500 Copay per admission up to \$1,500 copay maximum per year.	30% coinsurance, after deductible	Prior authorization is required. Skilled nursing facility services limited to 120 days per member per calendar year.
	Durable medical equipment	No charge	30% coinsurance, after deductible	For a complete list of exclusions and limitations, please reference your Certificate of Coverage.
	Hospice service	No Charge	20% coinsurance, after deductible	Prior authorization is required.
If your child needs	Eye exam (routine or medical)	\$35 Copay	30% coinsurance, after deductible	1 exam every calendar year.
dental or eye care	Glasses	Not Covered	Not Covered	none
A STATEMENT CONTRACTOR	Dental check-up	Not Covered	Not Covered	none-

Questions: Call 1-800-922-6621 or visit us at www.anthem.com

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 – 06/30/2016 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: PPO

Excluded Services & Other Covered Services:

Services Your Plan Does NOT Cover (This isn't a complete list. Check your policy or plan document for other excluded services.)

- Cosmetic surgery
- Dental care (Adult)
- Weight loss programs
- Long-term care
- Routine foot care

,,		******
POWN A STRUCTURE OF THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPER		
9	ŏ	
-	63	
ì	ō	
-	Ή	
2000	ي	
	- 70	
	- 44	
	9	
	_ 00	
	ᄇ	
	=	
	5	
		ŧ
	ש	
	ㅁ	
	₩.	
	60	
	Ü	
	ပ	
	.2	
	- 5	
	õ	
	00	
	7	
	Ü	
	- 74	
	8	
	- 5	
	ច	
	2	
	st. Check your policy or plan document for other covered services and your costs for these	
	Æ	
	0	
	H	
	,0	
	-	
	Ħ	
	- 27	
	ă	
		
	7	
	Ç	
	_0	
	Q	
	6	
	-	
	щ	
	Ħ	
	0	
	>	
	_ [<u>[</u>]	
	=	
	O	
	ᅀ	
	-	
	5	
	Ö	
	-	
	•	
	ีน	
	ũ	
	₽	
	O	
	_	
	تب	
	.53	
	بنبا .	
	Ü	
	بد	
	=	
	ο.	
	Ħ.	
	Ξ	
	ដ	
	¢.	
	*	
	Ć	
	-	
	.9	
	Ξ	
	₽	
	<u>ر</u>	
	10	
	6 7	
	×	
	.≃	
	>	
	<u></u>	
	Φ	
	S	
	Ö	
	ā	
	<u></u>	
	9	
	7	
	Ģ,	_
	O	on.
		ขั
	Ø	Ū
	Ĕ	2
	Ŧ	H
	Ò	ñ
-		

Chiropractic care (limits apply)

Hearing aids- (restrictions apply)

the U.S.

- Coverage provided outside the United States.
 See www.BCBS.com/bluecardworldwide
- Non-emergency care when traveling outside Accupuncture
- Bariatric surgery
- s. Infertility treatment (restrictions apply)
 Private-duty nursing- (restrictions apply)
- Routine eye care

Your Rights to Continue Coverage:

If you lose coverage under the plan, then, depending upon the circumstances, Federal and State laws may provide protections that allow you to keep health coverage. Any such rights may be limited in duration and will require you to pay a premium, which may be significantly higher than the premium you pay while covered under the plan. Other limitations on your rights to continue coverage may also apply. For more information on your rights to continue coverage, contact the plan at 1-888-401-3539. You may also contact your state insurance department, the U.S. Department of Labor, Employee Benefits Security Administration at 1-866-444-3272 or www.dol.gov/ebsa, or the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services at 1-877-267-2323 x61565 or www.cciio.cms.gov.

Questions: Call 1-800-922-6621 or visit us at www.anthem.com

FD: 002798-247, 248(hbp 003)

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 - 06/30/2016 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: PPO

Your Grievance and Appeals Rights:

If you have a complaint or are dissatisfied with a denial of coverage for claims under your plan, you may be able to appeal or file a grievance. For questions about your rights, this notice, or assistance, you can contact:

Anthem Blue Cross & Blue Shield Appeals

108 Leigus Road, Wallingford CT 06492

Department of Labor's Employee Benefits Security Administration

1-866-444-EBSA (3272)

www.dol.gov/ebsa/healthreform

Connecticut Insurance Department

153 Market Street, 7th Floor, Hartford, CT 06103

Additionally, a consumer assistance program can help you file your appeal. Contact:

Connecticut Office of the Healthcare Advocate

P.O. Box 1543

Hartford, CT 06144

(866) 466-4446

www.ct.gov/oha

healthcare.advocate@ct.gov

at www.anthem.com or call 1-800-922-6621 to request a copy.

FD: 002798-247, 248(hbp 003)

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 - 06/30/2016 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: PPO

Does this Coverage Provide Minimum Essential Coverage?

The Affordable Care Act requires most people to have health care coverage that qualifies as "minimum essential coverage." This plan or policy does provide minimum essential coverage.

Does this Coverage Meet the Minimum Value Standard?

The Affordable Care Act establishes a minimum value standard of benefits of a health plan. The minimum value standard is 60% (actuarial value). This health coverage does meet the minimum value standard for the benefits it provides.

Language Access Services:

Si no es miembro todavía y necesita ayuda en idioma español, le suplicamos que se ponga en contacto con su agente de ventas o con el administrador de su grupo. Si ya está inscrito, le rogamos que llame al número de servicio de atención al cliente que aparece en su tarjeta de identificación.

如果您是非會員並需要中文協助,請聯絡您的銷售代表或小組管理員。如果您已参保,則請使用您 ID 卡上的號碼聯絡客戶服務人員

Kung hindi ka pa miyembro at kailangan ng tulong sa wikang Tagalog, mangyaring makipag-ugnayan sa iyong sales representative o administrator ng iyong pangkat. Kung naka-enroll ka na, mangyaring makipag-ugnayan sa serbisyo para sa customer gamit ang numero sa iyong ID card.

ba'nija'go ho'aalagii bich'i hodiilní. Hai'daa iini'taago eiya, t'áá shoodí diné ya atáh halne'igií ní béésh bee hane'i wólta' bi'ki si'niiligií bi'kéhgo bich'i hodiilní. Doo bee a'tah ni'liigoo eí dooda'í, shikáa adoolwol únízinigo t'áá diné k'éjűgo, t'áá shoodí ba na'alníhí ya sidáhí bich'i naabídíílkiid. Eí doo biigha daago ni

To see examples of how this plan might cover costs for a sample medical situation, see the next page.

Coverage Period: 07/01/2014 – 06/30/2015 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: PPO

About these Coverage Examples:

These examples show how this plan might cover medical care in given situations. Use these examples to see, in general, how much financial protection a sample patient might get if they are covered under different plans.



This is not a cost estimator.

Don't use these examples to estimate your actual costs under this plan. The actual care you receive will be different from these examples, and the cost of that care will also be different.

See the next page for important information about these examples.

Having a baby (In-network Provider- 2 day normal delivery)

- Amount owed to providers: \$15,540
 - Plan pays \$15,040
- Patient pays \$500

	\$10,700	\$2,100	006\$	\$900	\$500	\$200	\$200	\$40	\$15,540
Sample care costs:	Hospital charges (mother)	Routine obstetric care	Hospital charges (baby)	Anesthesia	Laboratory tests	Prescriptions	Radiology	Vaccines, other preventive	Total

Patient pays:	
Deductibles \$0	\$0
Copays	\$500
Coinsurance	S

\$0 \$500

Limits or exclusions

Total

Managing type 2 diabetes (In-network Provider -maintenance of a well-controlled condition)

- Amount owed to providers: \$1,600
 - Plan pays \$1,425
- Patient pays \$175

*:
3
က္က
ដ
0
ä
Ö
~
×
E
≘
Ň

Prescriptions \$500	Medical Office Visits and Procedures \$700	ation \$300	atory tests \$100	21.600
Prescriptions	Medical Off	Education	Laboratory tests	Total

	Colonial
	-

	Contract of the same of the sa
2	-
	Ė
ğ	-
Ω	į
_	-
드	-
ō	distant.
₽	*****
~	ŧ

Deductibles	0\$
	\$175
	0\$
Limits or exclusions	0\$
Total	\$175

Questions: Call 1-800-922-6621 or visit us at www.anthem.com

Questions and answers about the Coverage Examples:

What are some of the assumptions behind the Coverage Examples?

- Costs don't include premiums.
- Sample care costs are based on national averages supplied by the U.S.
 Department of Health and Human Services, and aren't specific to a particular geographic area or health plan.
 - The patient's condition was not an excluded or preexisting condition.
- All services and treatments started and ended in the same coverage period.
- There are no other medical expenses for any member covered under this plan.
 Out-of-pocket expenses are based only
- on treating the condition in the example.

 The patient received all care from innetwork providers. If the patient had received care from out-of-network providers, costs would have been higher.

What does a Coverage Example show?

For each treatment situation, the Coverage Example helps you see how <u>deductibles</u>, <u>copayments</u>, and <u>coinsurance</u> can add up. It also helps you see what expenses might be left up to you to pay because the service or treatment isn't covered or payment is limited.

Does the Coverage Example predict my own care needs?

No. Treatments shown are just examples. The care you would receive for this condition could be different based on your doctor's advice, your age, how serious your condition is, and many other factors.

Does the Coverage Example predict my future expenses?

estimators. You can't use the examples to estimate costs for an actual condition. They are for comparative purposes only. Your own costs will be different depending on the care you receive, the prices your providers charge, and the reimbursement your health plan allows.

Can I use Coverage Examples to compare plans?

Wes. When you look at the Summary of Benefits and Coverage for other plans, you'll find the same Coverage Examples. When you compare plans, check the "Patient Pays" box in each example. The smaller that number, the more coverage the plan provides.

Are there other costs I should consider when comparing plans?

Yes. An important cost is the premium you pay. Generally, the lower your premium, the more you'll pay in out-of-pocket costs, such as copayments, deductibles, and coinsurance. You should also consider contributions to accounts such as health savings accounts (HSAs), flexible spending arrangements (FSAs) or health reimbursement accounts (HRAs) that help you pay out-of-pocket expenses.

Questions: Call 1-800-922-6621 or visit us at www.anthem.com

FD: 002798-253

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 - 06/30/2016 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: CDHP

4

This is only a summary. If you want more detail about your coverage and costs, you can get the complete terms in the policy or plan document at www.anthem.com or by calling 1-800-233-4947.

Health Savings Account Contribution: \$3,350 Individual/\$6,650 Family

Important Questions	Answers	Why this Matters:
What is the overall deductible?	\$2,000 Single/\$4,000 Family for In-Network Provider. \$2,000 Single/\$4,000 Family for Non-Participating Provider. In-Network Provider and Non-Participating Provider deductibles are combined. Satisfying one helps satisfy the other.	You must pay all the costs up to the <u>deductible</u> amount before this health insurance plan begins to pay for covered services you use. Check your policy to see when the <u>deductible</u> starts over (usually, but not always, January 1st.) See the chart starting on page 3 for how much you pay for covered services after you meet the <u>deductible</u> .
Are there other deductibles for specific services?	No.	You don't have to meet <u>deductibles</u> for specific services, but see the chart starting on page 3 for other costs for services this plan covers.
Is there an <u>out-of-</u> <u>pocket limit</u> on my expenses?	Yes. \$4,000 Single/\$8,000 Family for In-Network Provider \$4,000 Single/\$8,000 Family for Non-Participating Provider. In-Network Provider and Non-Participating Provider out-ofpocket are combined. Satisfying one helps satisfy the other.	The <u>out-of-pocket limit</u> is the most you could pay during a policy period for your share of the cost of covered services. This limit helps you plan for health care expenses.
What is not included in the <u>out-of-pocket</u> <u>limit</u> ?	Certain costs for prescription drugs are not covered, Pre- Authorization Penalties, Premiums, Balance-Billed Charges and Health Care This	Even though you pay these expenses, they don't count toward the <u>out-of-pocket limit</u> .

Questions: Call 1-800-233-4947 or visit us at www.anthem.com.

If you aren't clear about any of the underlined terms used in this form, see the Glossary. You can view the Glossary at www.anthem.com or call 1-800-233-4947 to request a copy.

Page 1 of 11

FD: 002798-253

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 - 06/30/2016 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: CDHP

en e en estado en el estado en el entre en entre en estado en el entre e	ма им потерен в настрой в	
manalen jaan (hija ya AA Petata (hida da da Aa	Plan Doesn't Cover.	
Is there an overall	No. This policy has no overall	
annual limit on what	annual limit on the amount it	The chart starting on page 3 describes any limits on what the plan will pay for speafic
the plan pays?	will pay each year.	covered services, such as office visits.
descent annual comments.	! !	If you use an in-network doctor or other health care provider, this plan will pay some or all
Does this plan use a	Yes. See www.anthem.com or	of the costs of covered services. Be aware, your in-network doctor or hospital may use an
network of providers?	call 1-600-233-494/ for a list of	out-ot-network provider for some services. Plans use the term in-network, preferred, or
	Network Providers.	participating for providers in their network. See the chart starting on page 2 for how this
вичення в при		plan pays different kinds of providers.
Do I need a referral to	No, you do not need a referral	
see a specialist?	to see a specialist.	t ou can see the specialist you choose without permission from this plan.
Are there services this	Vec	Some of the services this plan doesn't cover are listed on page 7. See your policy or plan
plan doesn't cover?		document for additional information about excluded services.

Page 2 of 11

Questions: Call 1-800-233-4947 or visit us at www.anthem.com.

FD: 002798-253

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 - 06/30/2016 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: CDHP

- Copayments are fixed dollar amounts (for example, \$15) you pay for covered health care, usually when you receive the service.
- the plan's allowed amount for an overnight hospital stay is \$1,000, your coinsurance payment of 20% would be \$200. This may change if Coinsurance is your share of the costs of a covered service, calculated as a percent of the allowed amount for the service. For example, if you haven't met your deductible.
- allowed amount, you may have to pay the difference. For example, if an out-of-network hospital charges \$1,500 for an overnight stay and The amount the plan pays for covered services is based on the allowed amount. If an out-of-network provider charges more than the the <u>allowed amount</u> is \$1,000, you may have to pay the \$500 difference. (This is called balance billing.)
- This plan may encourage you to use In-Network providers by charging you lower deductibles, copayments and coinsurance amounts.

Common Medical Event	Services You May Need	Your Cost If You Use an In-Network Provider	Your Cost If You Use an Non- Participating Provider	Limitations & Exceptions
	Primary care visit to treat an injury or illness	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	none
If you visit a health	Specialist visit	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	none
care provider's office or clinic	Other practitioner office visit	Chiropractor 0% Coinsurance after deductible	Chiropractor 20% Coinsurance after deductible	Chiropractor Coverage is limited to 50 visits per benefit period (combined with PT/OT/ST/Chiro).
	Preventive care/screening/immunization	No Cost Share	20% Coinsurance after deductible	none——
If you have a test	Diagnostic test (x-ray, blood work)	Lab - Office 0% Coinsurance after deductible X-Ray - Office 0% Coinsurance after deductible	Lab - Office 20% Coinsurance after deductible X-Ray - Office 20% Coinsurance after deductible	_none

Questions: Call 1-800-233-4947 or visit us at www.anthem.com.

If you aren't clear about any of the underlined terms used in this form, see the Glossary. You can view the Glossary at www.anthem.com or call 1-800-233-4947 to request a copy.

Page 3 of 11

FD: 002798-253

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 - 06/30/2016 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: CDHP

C S CONTAINED TO COMMUNICATION OF THE PROPERTY				
Common Medical Event	Services You May Need	Your Cost If You Use an In-Network Provider	Your Cost If You Use an Non- Participating Provider	Limitations & Exceptions
	Imaging (CT/PET scans, MRIs)	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	Prior Authorization Required
If you need drugs to teat your illness or	Generic drugs	\$10 copay/ retail and \$20 copay/mail order	20% Coinsurance	Retail: 30 day maxímum Mail order: 90 day maximum
Condition More information	Preferred brand drugs	\$25 copay/ retail and \$50 copay/mail order	20% Coinsurance	Retail: 30 day maximum Mail order: 90 day maximum
drug coverage is available at www.anthem.com/P	Non-preferred brand drugs	\$40 copay/ retail and \$80 copay/mail order	20% Coinsurance	Retail: 30 day maximum Mail order: 90 day maximum
harmacyinformation 2	Specialty drugs	\$40 copay/ retail and \$80 copay/mail order	20% Coinsurance	Retail: 30 day maximum Mail order: 90 day maximum
If you have	Facility fee (e.g., ambulatory surgery center)	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	none
outpatient surgery	Physician/surgeon fees	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	none
Trum, mond	Emergency room services	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	none
immediate medical	Emergency medical transportation	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	none
	Urgent care	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	none
If you have a hospital stay	Facility fee (e.g., hospital room)	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	Prior Authorization Required

Questions: Call 1-800-233-4947 or visit us at www.anthem.com.

If you aren't clear about any of the underlined terms used in this form, see the Glossary. You can view the Glossary at www.anthem.com or call 1-800-233-4947 to request a copy.

Page 4 of 11

FD: 002798-253

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 - 06/30/2016 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: CDHP

Common Medical Event	Services You May Need	Your Cost If You Use an In-Network Provider	Your Cost If You Use an Non- Participating Provider	Limitations & Exceptions
	Physician/surgeon fee	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	none
	Mental/Behavioral health outpatient	Mental/Behavioral Health Facility Visit - Facility	Mental/Behavioral Health Facility Visit - Facility	
from hore mentel	Services	Charges 0% Coinsurance after deductible	Charges 20% Coinsurance after deductible	
health, behavioral	Mental/Behavioral health inpatient services	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	Prior Authorization Required
abuse needs	Substance abuse disorder outpatient services	Substance Abuse Facility Visit - Facility Charges 0% Coinsurance	Substance Abuse Facility Visit - Facility Charges 20% Coinsurance	none———
	Substance abuse disorder inpatient services	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	Prior Authorization Required
If you are precedent	Prenatal and postnatal care	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	none
	Delivery and all inpatient services	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	Prior Authorization Required

Questions: Call 1-800-233-4947 or visit us at www.anthem.com.

If you aren't clear about any of the underlined terms used in this form, see the Glossary. You can view the Glossary at www.anthem.com or call 1-800-233-4947 to request a copy.

Page 5 of 11

FD: 002798-253

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 - 06/30/2016 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: CDHP

Common Medical Event	Services You May Need	Your Cost If You Use an In-Network Provider	Your Cost If You Use an Non- Participating Provider	Limitations & Exceptions
	Home health care	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	Coverage is limited to 200 visits per member per calendar year
	Rehabilitation services	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	Coverage is limited to 50 visits per benefit period (combined for PT/OT/ST/Chiro).
If you need help recovering or have	Habilitation services	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	All rehabilitation and habilitation visits count towards your rehabilitation limit.
other special health needs	Skilled nursing care	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	Coverage is limited to 120 visits per year. Prior Authorization Required
	Durable medical equipment	0% Coinsurance after deductible	50% Coinsurance after deductible	none
	Hospice service	0% Coinsurance after deductible	20% Coinsurance after deductible	Limitations may vary by site of service. You should refer to your formal contract of coverage for details.
If your child needs	Eye exam	No cost share	20% Coinsurance after deductible	none
dental or eye care	Glasses	Not covered	Not covered	none
	Dental check-up	Not covered	Not covered	none

Questions: Call 1-800-233-4947 or visit us at www.anthem.com.

If you aren't clear about any of the underlined terms used in this form, see the Glossary. You can view the Glossary at www.anthem.com or call 1-800-233-4947 to request a copy.

Page 6 of 11

FD: 002798-253

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 - 06/30/2016 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: CDHP

Excluded Services & Other Covered Services:

Serv	Services Your Plan Does NOT Cover (This isn't	ret l	complete list. Check your policy or plan document for other excluded services.)
•	Acupuncture	 Hearing aids 	Routine foot care
•	Cosmetic surgery	Long-term care	Weight loss programs
•	Dental care (adult)		

s isn't a complete list. Check your policy or plan document for other covered services and your costs for these	
1 Services (This is	
Other Covered	services.)

 Non-emergency care when traveling outside the U.S. 	Private-duty nursing	Description of the Latest
 Infertility treatment 	 Most coverage provided outside the United States. See 	abinitarian / hinerardum
Bariatric surgery		

(adult)	
eye care	
Routine	
•	

Your Rights to Continue Coverage:

If you lose coverage under the plan, then, depending upon the circumstances, Federal and State laws may provide protections that allow you to keep health coverage. Any such rights may be limited in duration and will require you to pay a premium, which may be significantly higher than the premium you pay while covered under the plan. Other limitations on your rights to continue coverage may also apply.

For more information on your rights to continue coverage, contact the plan at 1-800-233-4947. You may also contact your state insurance department, the U.S. Department of Labor, Employee Benefits Security Administration at 1-866-444-3272 or www.dol.gov/ebsa, or the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services at 1-877-267-2323 x61565 or www.cciio.cms.gov.

Questions: Call 1-800-233-4947 or visit us at www.anthem.com.

FD: 002798-253

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 - 06/30/2016 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: CDHP

Your Grievance and Appeals Rights:

If you have a complaint or are dissatisfied with a denial of coverage for claims under your plan, you may be able to appeal or file a grievance. For questions about your rights, this notice, or assistance, you can contact:

ATTN: Appeals

P.O. Box 1038

North Haven, CT 06473-4201

Or Contact:

Department of Labor's Employee Benefits

1-866-444-EBSA (3272) or Security Administration at

www.dol.gov/ebsa/healthreform

A consumer assistance program can help you file your appeal. Contact:

Connecticut Office of the Healthcare Advocate

P.O. Box 1543

Hartford, CT 06144

(866) 466-4446

healthcare.advocate@ct.gov www.ct.gov/oha

Does this Coverage Provide Minimum Essential Coverage?

The Affordable Care Act requires most people to have health care coverage that qualifies as "minimum essential coverage." This plan or policy does provide minimum essential coverage.

Does this Coverage Meet the Minimum Value Standard?

The Affordable Care Act establishes a minimum value standard of benefits of a health plan. The minimum value standard is 60% (actuarial value). This health coverage does meet the minimum value standard for the benefits it provides.

Questions: Call 1-800-233-4947 or visit us at www.anthem.com.

FD: 002798-253

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 - 06/30/2016 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: CDHP

Language Access Services:

Si no es miembro todavía y necesita ayuda en idioma español, le suplicamos que se ponga en contacto con su agente de ventas o con el administrador de su grupo. Si ya está inscrito, le rogamos que llame al número de servicio de atención al cliente que aparece en su tarjeta de identificación.

如果您是非會員並需要中文協助,請聯絡您的銷售代表或小組管理員。如果您已參保,則請使用您 ID 卡上的號碼聯絡客戶服務人員。

Kung hindi ka pa miyembro at kailangan ng tulong sa wikang Tagalog, mangyaring makipag-ugnayan sa iyong sales representative o administrator ng iyong pangkat. Kung naka-enroll ka na, mangyaring makipag-ugnayan sa serbisyo para sa customer gamit ang numero sa iyong ID card.

ba'nija'go ho'aalagúí bich'í hodiilní. Hai'daa iini'taago eíya, t'áá shoodí diné ya atáh halne'igú ní béésh bee hane'í wólta' bi'ki si'niilígú bi'kéhgo bich'i hodiilní. Doo bee a'tah ni'liigoo eí dooda'í, shikáa adoolwol iinizinigo t'áá diné k'éjiigo, t'áá shoodí ba na'alníhí ya sidáhí bich'i naabídíilkiid. Eí doo biigha daago ni

-To see examples of how this plan might cover costs for a sample medical situation, see the next page.

Page 9 of 11

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 - 06/30/2016 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: CDHP

About these Coverage Examples:

These examples show how this plan might cover protection a sample patient might get if they are examples to see, in general, how much financial medical care in given situations. Use these covered under different plans.



estimator. not a cost This is

Don't use these examples to under this plan. The actual examples, and the cost of estimate your actual costs care you receive will be different from these that care will also be different.

important information about See the next page for these examples.

Having a baby (normal delivery)

- Amount owed to providers: \$7,540
 - Plan pays \$5,540
- Patient pays \$2,000

Sample care costs:

nospital charges (mother)	\$ 7,/00
Routine obstetric care	\$2,100
Hospital charges (baby)	006\$
Anesthesia	006\$
Laboratory tests	\$500
Prescriptions	\$200
Radiology	\$200
Vaccines, other preventive	\$40
Total	\$7,540

Patient pays:

bles	₩
Copays	0\$
Coinsurance	
	0\$
	\$2,000

Managing type 2 diabetes a well-controlled condition) (routine maintenance of

- Amount owed to providers: \$5,400
 - Plan pays \$3,400
- Patient pays \$2,000

Sample care costs:

Prescriptions	\$2,900
Medical Equipment and Supplies	\$1,300
Office Visits and Procedures	\$700
Education	\$300
Laboratory tests	\$100
Vaccines, other preventive	\$100
Total	\$5,400

Patient pays:

Deductibles \$2,000	\$2,000
Copays	0\$
Coinsurance	0\$
Limits or exclusions	
Total	\$2,000

participating in our diabetes wellness program. If wellness program, your costs may be higher. For you have diabetes and do not participate in the more information about the diabetes wellness Note: These numbers assume the patient is program, please contact: 1-800-233-4947.

Questions: Call 1-800-233-4947 or visit us at www.anthem.com.

Summary of Benefits and Coverage: What this Plan Covers & What it Costs

Coverage Period: 07/01/2015 - 06/30/2016 Coverage for: Individual/Family | Plan Type: CDHP

Questions and answers about the Coverage Examples:

What are some of the assumptions behind the Coverage Examples?

- Costs don't include premiums.
- averages supplied by the U.S.
 Department of Health and Human
 Services, and aren't specific to a
 particular geographic area or health plan.
 - The patient's condition was not an excluded or preexisting condition.
- All services and treatments started and ended in the same coverage period.
 There are no other medical expenses for
- any member covered under this plan.

 Out-of-pocket expenses are based only on treating the condition in the example.
- The patient received all care from innetwork **providers**. If the patient had received care from out-of-network **providers**, costs would have been higher.

What does a Coverage Example show?

For each treatment situation, the Coverage Example helps you see how **deductibles**, **copayments**, and **coinsurance** can add up. It also helps you see what expenses might be left up to you to pay because the service or treatment isn't covered or payment is limited.

Does the Coverage Example predict my own care needs?

No. Treatments shown are just examples. The care you would receive for this condition could be different based on your doctor's advice, your age, how serious your condition is, and many other factors.

Does the Coverage Example predict my future expenses?

Estimators. You can't use the examples to estimators. You can't use the examples to estimate costs for an actual condition. They are for comparative purposes only. Your own costs will be different depending on the care you receive, the prices your providers charge, and the reimbursement your health plan allows.

Can I use Coverage Examples to compare plans?

Yes. When you look at the Summary of Benefits and Coverage for other plans, you'll find the same Coverage Examples. When you compare plans, check the "Patient Pays" box in each example. The smaller that number, the more coverage the plan provides.

Are there other costs I should consider when comparing plans?

YES. An important cost is the premium you pay. Generally, the lower your premium, the more you'll pay in out-of-pocket costs, such as copayments, deductibles, and coinsurance. You should also consider contributions to accounts such as health savings accounts (HSAs), flexible spending arrangements (FSAs) or health reimbursement accounts (HRAs) that help you pay out-of-pocket expenses.

Questions: Call 1-800-233-4947 or visit us at www.anthem.com.

If you aren't clear about any of the underlined terms used in this form, see the Glossary. You can view the Glossary at www.anthem.com or call 1-800-233-4947 to request a copy.

Page 11 of 11